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THE RETIREMENT OF BRIAN C. 
COOPER FROM THE HOUSE PAR-
LIAMENTARIAN’S OFFICE 

HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR. 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Speaker, today I rise as 
both the Dean of the House and as a former 
employer of Brian Cooper to congratulate him 
an his impending retirement from the House of 
Representatives after 35 years of service, and 
to thank him for his years of dedicated service 
to the House. 

Brian is a Baltimore native and the youngest 
of seven children of his parents Deloris and 
Ellsworth Cooper. Brian loves the Charm City 
so much that he has lived in the same house 
his whole life. 

He is a proud graduate of Frederick Doug-
lass High School in Baltimore (the very same 
high school attended by Supreme Court Jus-
tice and civil rights icon Thurgood Marshall). 
After high school Brian received a scholarship 
to the Community College of Baltimore, now 
known as Baltimore City Community College, 
where he received his degree in commercial 
and graphic arts. 

Brian’s first Capitol Hill job began in the fall 
of 1982 when he began work in the stock 
room for Publications and Distribution Serv-
ices. Thereafter, in the 1980s and early 1990s, 
Brian worked for the House Post Office, the 
House document room, the Small Business 
Committee and the Government Operations 
Committee. At Government Operations, Brian 
served under both Jack Brooks and myself as 
Chair (the latter frame 1991 through 1994). In 
that capacity Brian worked as staff assistant, 
handled filing and archiving of committee ma-
terials, and prepared documents for committee 
hearings and markups. I can personally testify 
that Brian’s work was respected and appre-
ciated by Members an both sides of the aisle. 

In 1995, Brian joined the Office of the 
House Parliamentarian as Clerk where he 
spent a full 22 years, rising to become Chief 
Clerk to the Parliamentarian in 2009. Brian’s 
mast visible duties included assisting presiding 
officers during sessions of the House and han-
dling timekeeping and legislative paperwork at 
the rostrum. In addition, Brian provided invalu-
able assistance in creating the first office com-
puter network, supervising House pages, and 
preparing for joint meetings and joint sessions. 
It is no understatement to say that Brian ob-
served and participated in a great swath of 
American political history during that time pe-
riod. 

Brian remains active in many artistic en-
deavors—including watercolor, oils, photog-
raphy, and architectural design—which I un-
derstand he plans to continue in his retire-
ment. Brian also plans to use his well-de-
served retirement to travel to Italy and spend 
more time with family (including his many 
nieces and nephews). 

As a devoted Baltimore sports fan, Brian 
has enjoyed the highs and suffered the lows 

of the local teams. He is a particularly avid fan 
of the Baltimore Orioles, and I am sure he ap-
preciates the good start they are off to this 
year. 

I know from personal experience and obser-
vation that Brian is the consummate profes-
sional. Members and staff on both sides of the 
aisle know Brian to be committed to an orderly 
and accurate legislative process observed in a 
fair, nonpartisan manner. In this age of in-
creasing polarization and legislative gridlock, 
Brian is a committed institutionalist. He is the 
rare individual consistently striving to continue 
the customs and traditions of the House, and 
committed to pass on his institutional knowl-
edge to his successors. 

The House and the Congress will greatly 
miss Brian’s services, but we will greatly ben-
efit from his work and legacy. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO BRIAN C. COOPER 

HON. STEVE WOMACK 
OF ARKANSAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. WOMACK. Mr. Speaker, I rise to pay 
tribute to Brian C. Cooper, who is retiring from 
the Office of the Parliamentarian after 35 I 
years on Capitol Hill. 

Brian is the son of Deloris and Ellsworth 
Cooper, and the youngest of seven children. 
He is a native of Baltimore, Maryland, and has 
lived in the city (in the same house he grew 
up in) for his entire life. Brian is a graduate of 
Frederick Douglass High School, whose nota-
ble alumni include the Supreme Court Justice 
Thurgood Marshall. Brian received a scholar-
ship to the Community College of Baltimore 
(now Baltimore City Community College), 
where he received his degree in commercial 
and graphic arts. 

Brian’s first job on Capitol Hill came in Sep-
tember of 1982, when he was hired in the 
stock room of the Longworth Building, working 
in Publication and Distribution Services. 
Throughout the 1980s and early 1990s, Brian 
held a variety of positions on Capitol Hill, in-
cluding work at the House Post Office and , 
Document Room, before moving up to be-
come staff assistant for the Small Business 
Committee and later the Government Oper-
ations Committee. In these roles, Brian 
learned the intricacies of the legislative proc-
ess and the inner workings of House oper-
ations—skills that would serve him well when, 
in 1995, he was hired as an Assistant Clerk to 
the Parliamentarian. 

Brian would spend the next 22 years in the 
House Parliamentarian’s Office, and became 
Chief Clerk to the Parliamentarian in 2009. For 
over two decades, Brian has been a fixture at 
the House rostrum, dutifully assisting the pre-
siding officer in timekeeping, recognizing 
Members on the floor, and preparing and re-
viewing reams of legislative paperwork for the 
House. Brian has also prepared the House for 
joint meetings to receive foreign dignitaries 

and other guests, and joint sessions of the 
House, including state of the Union addresses. 
As clerk, Brian also supervised House ‘‘docu-
mentarian’’ pages, and created the first com-
puter network for the Parliamentarian. 

An accomplished artist, Brian remains active 
in his artistic endeavors, which run the gamut 
from pencil drawings, watercolors, and oils, to 
photography, and architectural design. His re-
tirement will offer new opportunities to con-
tinue these pursuits. His other retirement plans 
include travel and spending more time with 
family—including his numerous nieces and 
nephews. A devoted Baltimore sports fan, 
Brian will surely find his way to Camden Yards 
many times in the upcoming years to cheer on 
his beloved Orioles. 

A consummate professional, Brian has 
spent his career on Capitol Hill committed to 
assisting with an orderly and accurate legisla-
tive process, observed in a fair and non-
partisan manner. Brian is a quintessential in-
stitutionalist, always striving to continue the 
traditions and customs of the House, and’ to 
pass on his institutional knowledge to others. 
The House of Representatives has known few 
individuals more dedicated to its proper func-
tioning and legacy than Brian Cooper. 

f 

JUVENILE JUSTICE REFORM ACT 
OF 2017 

SPEECH OF 

HON. MARK DeSAULNIER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, May 23, 2017 

Mr. DESAULNIER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to pledge my support for the Juvenile Justice 
Reform Act (H.R. 1809). 

As a former deputy probation officer with the 
Boston Juvenile Court, I have seen firsthand 
the benefits of providing core protections for 
the treatment of children, youth, and families 
in the justice system. When I was a Contra 
Costa County Supervisor in California, I saw 
the benefits from another perspective when 
our county received one of the first 
SafeFutures grants awarded by the federal 
government. The SafeFutures initiative en-
couraged communities to tailor prevention, 
intervention, and treatment strategies to local 
needs. It was through this program that I had 
the opportunity to witness first-hand the posi-
tive effects that supportive disciplinary prac-
tices have on the at-risk population. 

I am pleased that the Juvenile Justice Re-
form Act, like SafeFutures, brings together 
stakeholders to identify gaps in the continuum 
of services. Not only will these gaps be filled, 
but it also encourages finding cost-savings 
and efficiencies to keep initiatives schools es-
tablish with the help of JJRA grants running 
after that funding is exhausted. 

I appreciate the work done by Chairwoman 
FOXX and Ranking Member SCOTT to make 
the Juvenile Justice Reform Act comprehen-
sive and bipartisan. I strongly support this bill, 
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which will help equip professionals with the 
supports they need to contribute positively to 
the lives of our youth. 

f 

HONORING DR. VALERIE PITTS 

HON. JARED HUFFMAN 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. HUFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
recognition of Dr. Valerie Pitts on her retire-
ment after a stellar 35-year career in public 
education, most recently as Superintendent of 
the Larkspur-Corte Madera School District for 
the past 12 years. Dr. Pitts dedicated her pro-
fessional tenure to supporting and promoting 
quality public education. She is passionate 
about ensuring equity for students, a climate 
of inclusion, high academic standards, engag-
ing curriculum, and an ethos of continuous im-
provement. 

Born, raised, and educated in Larkspur, 
California, Dr. Pitts went on to earn a Bach-
elor’s Degree in Music, a Master’s Degree in 
Education, and a Doctorate in Education with 
an emphasis in Organizational Leadership, all 
from Bay Area universities. She spent her 
educational career in Marin County, first as a 
teacher for eight years at San Rafael High 
School before moving into curriculum support 
and administration for the duration. In 2005, 
Dr. Pitts returned to her home district in Lark-
spur where she spent the next dozen years. 

Throughout her tenure, Dr. Pitts shared her 
considerable educational experience, skills, 
and knowledge to amass a list of accomplish-
ments that numerous students, families, and 
staff will enjoy for years to come. 

Among her many achievements, Dr. Pitts 
led the Larkspur-Corte Madera School District 
during a time of exponential growth in student 
enrollment, wherein she managed major facili-
ties improvements funded by taxpayer dollars 
and created state-of-the-art learning environ-
ments and curriculum for the district. This in-
cluded the installation of a solar energy project 
that is projected to save the district $2 million 
over 20 years. 

While serving as Superintendent in the Lark-
spur-Corte Madera School District, Dr. Pitts 
also acted as Superintendent for the 
Sausalito—Marin City School District during 
transitions in leadership. This generosity of 
spirit was extended to her fellow superintend-
ents around the County and in other school 
districts through her work on the Joint Legisla-
tive Advisory Committee and many other 
county leadership roles. 

Dr. Pitts’ legacy of professional and civic 
contributions will leave indelible benefits to 
Marin County for years to come. She is a stu-
dent focused leader, whose commitment to 
equity and excellence in public education is 
outstanding. It is appropriate that she has 
been selected for many honors, including the 
prestigious Marin County’s 2017 Educator of 
the Year award as she retires from an excep-
tional career in public education, at the Golden 
Bell Award Ceremony on May 25, 2017, and 
hosted by the San Rafael Elks Lodge No. 
1108, Marin County School Boards Associa-
tion, Marin Association of Superintendents, 
and Marin County Office of Education. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me in expressing 
deep appreciation for Dr. Pitts’ long and ex-

traordinary professional service, congratulate 
her on being named the 2017 Educator of the 
Year, and extend to her best wishes on her 
retirement. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE VOLUNTEER 
EFFORTS IN IMPROVING THE AL-
TOONA USPS CENTER 

HON. BILL SHUSTER 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. SHUSTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
celebrate four talented young Pennsylvania 
students who volunteered their time and artis-
tic abilities to the beautification of the Altoona 
Mail Processing Center. 

Portage Area High School students Makayla 
Klein, Christopher Hartline, Kaylee Koval, and 
Alexis Miller were selected by their instructor 
to design and paint a mural in the lobby of the 
postal center. They submitted several designs 
for consideration, and, upon selection, collabo-
rated to carry out the chosen design. The de-
sign that was selected by the postal center 
was a striking image of a bald eagle with 
wings spread and talons out. On the left wing 
is the emblem of the United States Postal 
Service, and on the right wing an American 
flag. 

On April 7th and 8th, 2017, Makayla, Chris-
topher, Kaylee, and Alexis volunteered their 
time to complete the mural on the lobby wall 
of the postal center. The mural was dedicated 
to the hardworking men and women of the Al-
toona Mail Processing Center, and their com-
mitment to ensuring the efficient and accurate 
handling of our mail and postage. The stu-
dents who carried out this tremendous project 
deserve nothing but our gratitude and admira-
tion. 

Mr. Speaker, I am privileged to thank 
Makayla, Christopher, Kaylee, and Alexis for 
their hand in the improvement of the Altoona 
Mail Processing Center. Congratulations on a 
job well done and for your beautiful contribu-
tion which will be enjoyed by thousands in the 
community for years to come. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF COLLEEN 
CLARE GALLAGHER 

HON. PATRICK MEEHAN 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. MEEHAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
thank and pay tribute to a long-time member 
of my team. Colleen Clare Gallagher first 
joined my team during my first campaign for 
Congress, back in 2010. She was an intern 
then, but she quickly proved her value and is 
today our Director of Operations, critically im-
portant to every aspect of our office’s oper-
ations and our team’s success. Colleen grew 
up in the 7th District. Her parents had seven 
daughters and raised them all in Havertown, 
Delaware County. 

More important than her professional talent 
and ability, to me and my entire team she’s 
become a valued and trusted friend, col-
league, and leader. 

Mr. Speaker, in the coming weeks Colleen 
will be departing my office to embark upon a 

new chapter in her life. I wish her continued 
happiness and success for the future. 

f 

THANKING MATTHEW HERRMANN 
FOR TEN YEARS OF SERVICE TO 
THE UNITED STATES CONGRESS 
AND THE PEOPLE OF GUAM 

HON. MADELEINE Z. BORDALLO 
OF GUAM 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Ms. BORDALLO. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to thank Matthew Herrmann for ten years of 
service to the people of Guam and the United 
States Congress. Over the last decade, Matt 
has served diligently in my office here in 
Washington, D.C. and he has been instru-
mental to enacting numerous public policies 
that have benefitted my constituents in Guam 
and our nation as a whole. 

Matt joined my office in May of 2007 as my 
Military Legislative Assistant and he went on 
to become my Legislative Director and then 
Chief of Staff. He concurrently serves as an 
Adjunct Professor at American University here 
in Washington, D.C. where he teaches a 
course on the impact of technology on the 
American political system. Prior to joining my 
office, Matt was the Executive Officer to the 
Director at the National Guard Bureau Office 
of Legislative Liaison. 

During his time in my office, Matt has over-
seen many legislative responsibilities and he 
has provided me with invaluable counsel in 
fulfilling my role as Guam’s only representative 
in Congress. He has been my key advisor on 
issues impacting our military, veterans, and 
foreign policy. I have especially appreciated 
his commitment to enhancing the role and 
resourcing of the National Guard, efforts for 
which his actions have been widely recog-
nized. His guidance has also been critical to 
securing millions in dollars for Guam as well 
as ensuring that programs such as the realign-
ment of Marines from Okinawa to Guam 
moves forward in a way that not only satisfies 
the Department of Defense’s needs, but also 
has a positive benefit to the people of Guam 
and the entire Asia-Pacific region. 

Matt was also instrumental to my success in 
including the Guam World War II Loyalty Rec-
ognition Act as a provision of the FY17 Na-
tional Defense Authorization Act, which was 
signed in to law by President Barack Obama 
on December 23, 2016 . This was historic leg-
islation that finally authorized, after more than 
70 years, the payment of claims to the patri-
otic Chamorro Americans on Guam who en-
dured brutal enemy occupation during World 
War II. 

Matt’s professionalism, understanding of the 
complexities of the legislative process, and 
personable demeanor have been critical to his 
successes here on the Hill and in turn helped 
me best represent people of Guam. Further, 
on a personal note, Matt has also been a 
close mentor and confidant to many current 
and former staff members and he was always 
willing to lend his personal and professional 
experiences to guide and direct them. He has 
fostered strong bipartisan relationships with 
Congressional staffers, officials in the Adminis-
tration, as well as key stakeholders in the pri-
vate and non-government industries, and he 
will be deeply missed here on Capitol Hill. 
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Mr. Speaker, Matt’s departure from my of-

fice will leave a void that will be difficult to fill. 
I will miss his counsel and the light 
heartedness he brought to my office every 
day. I am proud of the growth and experi-
ences that he has had while working on behalf 
of my constituents and the American people. 
So on behalf of the people of Guam, I extend 
my sincere un dangkulo na si Yu’os Ma’ase 
(with deepest gratitude) to him, and I wish him 
well as he begins this next chapter in his life. 

f 

SENIOR CORPS WEEK 

HON. BRENDAN F. BOYLE 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BRENDAN F. BOYLE of Pennsylvania. 
Mr. Speaker, I rise today, in honor of Senior 
Corps Week 2017, to recognize the extraor-
dinary work being done by hundreds of thou-
sands of seniors across this country through 
Senior Corps. 

Through its Foster Grandparent Program, 
Senior Companion Program, and nationwide 
RSVP volunteer programs, seniors are making 
a huge difference in the lives of millions. 

In my home state of Pennsylvania alone, 
these programs and the over 11,000 seniors 
that support them have provided tutoring and 
mentoring services to almost 4,000 students; 
helped 1,500 homebound seniors live inde-
pendently through the Companion program; 
and supported the work of an additional 1,300 
local organizations with their efforts. 

The RSVP program in particular, with instal-
lations in my district in both Philadelphia and 
Montgomery County helps by counseling 
Medicare recipients, helping adults improve 
their literacy skills, mentoring at-risk youth, de-
livering Meals on Wheels, staffing domestic 
hotlines, and so much more. 

Despite all the amazing work these pro-
grams support, President Trump’s budget calls 
for the complete elimination of its parent orga-
nization—the Corporation for National and 
Community Service. 

This makes no sense. Not only would doing 
so have almost no real impact on the federal 
budget—CNCS makes up less than three hun-
dredths of 1 percent of total spending—it 
would be devastating blow to our seniors and 
communities. It is also completely inconsistent 
with the sense of service and civic duty on 
which our country is built. 

I call upon my colleagues to reject this 
harmful budget, and stand with me in support 
of the great work of Senior Corps. 

f 

HONORING BETSY A. CODY 

HON. GRACE F. NAPOLITANO 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mrs. NAPOLITANO. Mr. Speaker, we rise to 
honor the long career of public service pro-
vided to the Congress of the United States by 
Betsy A. Cody of the Congressional Research 
Service. 

Mr. Speaker, there is no issue that Mem-
bers of Congress disagree on more than west-
ern water policy. The very complicated details 

of western water policy have the ability to not 
only divide us by party, but they divide us by 
state and even by regions within a state. 

One of the few things that all Western Mem-
bers do agree on is our deep gratitude for the 
invaluable expertise we have received from 
Ms. Cody over the past 30 years. We are 
happy that she is moving on to a much de-
served retirement this month, but we will 
greatly miss the reservoir of knowledge that 
she has provided to our offices. 

Betsy’s non-partisan research, analysis, and 
policy advice has been the foundation for the 
water debates and legislation that the Con-
gress has produced over the past 30 years. 
Betsy’s talent is that she is able to break down 
these very complex issues involving historic 
water rights, agriculture, endangered species, 
infrastructure, precipitation patterns, interstate 
disagreements, federal programs, and many 
more intricate subjects quickly and concisely. 
Betsy is famous for her western water brief-
ings for new Members and staff, her ‘‘In- 
Focus’’ fact sheets that simplify complex 
pieces of legislation, and the hundreds of in- 
depth research memos and reports that she 
has produced over the years. 

Betsy’s best trait, which is something she 
shares with her colleagues at the Congres-
sional Research Service, is that her research 
and advice is not political or biased. Betsy is 
trusted by both sides of the aisle for being fair 
and impartial, which has been demonstrated in 
her five times testifying before committees in 
both houses. 

Mr. Speaker, Ms. Cody exemplifies what 
Adams, Jefferson, and later La Follette had 
envisioned when they created the Library of 
Congress and the Legislative Reference Serv-
ice in order to provide Members with expert 
research and analysis to inform our legislative 
work. Betsy has been an invaluable resource 
to us, our staff, and those of numerous other 
Members. We will not only miss her knowl-
edge, but we will also miss her kindness. 

Mr. Speaker, on behalf of Mr. CALVERT of 
California and myself, we ask our colleagues 
to join us in congratulating Betsy A. Cody on 
her retirement, and thanking her for her long 
career of public service to the Congress and 
to our country. 

f 

HONORING THE RETIREMENT OF 
CAPTAIN JON D. PEPPETTI, 
JUDGE ADVOCATE GENERAL’S 
CORPS, U.S. NAVY 

HON. KEITH J. ROTHFUS 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. ROTHFUS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Captain Jon D. Peppetti, who is retiring 
after 22 years of service to our nation with the 
Judge Advocate General’s Corps in the United 
States Navy. Captain Peppetti was born in 
Johnstown, Pennsylvania, grew up primarily in 
Cresson, Pennsylvania, and attended Bishop 
Carroll High School in Ebensburg, Pennsyl-
vania. He graduated Phi Beta Kappa from the 
University of Notre Dame in May 1992. He 
later earned a J.D. from the University of Pitts-
burgh School of Law, and an LL.M. in Inter-
national and Comparative Law from the 
George Washington University Law School. 

In 1995, Captain Peppetti began his dedi-
cated service to our nation as a commissioned 

officer in the U.S. Navy. During the next 22 
years, Captain Peppetti served in a wide vari-
ety of roles throughout the United States and 
overseas. His assignments included Naval 
Legal Service Office Southeast; Navy Recruit-
ing Command; Amphibious Group Three; 
Naval Legal Service Office Europe and South-
west Asia; Amphibious Squadron Four de-
ployed onboard USS Wasp (LHD 1); Carrier 
Strike Group Twelve deployed onboard USS 
Enterprise (CVN 65); Navy Office of Legisla-
tive Affairs; U.S. Naval Forces Southern Com-
mand/U.S. Fourth Fleet; and Naval Supply 
Systems Command. He also served as Dep-
uty Executive Assistant to the Judge Advocate 
General of the Navy, and as a White House 
Social Aide in support of the President and 
First Lady. He concluded his career as Legal 
Counsel to the Chief of Naval Personnel. 

Captain Peppetti’s expertise and under-
standing of the complexities of the law of the 
sea and the law of armed conflict directly en-
hanced the ability of the U.S. Navy to fulfill its 
missions throughout the world. As the U.S. 
Navy confronted myriad diverse challenges, 
he delivered sage counsel to senior leaders 
and warfighters that facilitated our nation’s 
ability to conduct naval operations. His pro-
found knowledge and experience greatly con-
tributed to our national security. 

For his outstanding service to our nation, 
Captain Peppetti earned numerous awards, in-
cluding the Legion of Merit, Meritorious Serv-
ice Medal, Navy Commendation Medal, and 
Navy Achievement Medal. 

I commend Captain Peppetti for his commit-
ment to our country and the sacrifices he 
made on its behalf. On the occasion of his re-
tirement from the U.S. Navy, I thank him and 
his family for his honorable service to our na-
tion and wish him fair winds and following 
seas as he concludes a distinguished career. 

f 

HONORING THE 50TH ANNIVER-
SARY OF THE NATIONAL ASSO-
CIATION OF FEDERALLY-IN-
SURED CREDIT UNIONS 

HON. EDWARD R. ROYCE 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. ROYCE of California. Mr. Speaker, it is 
my privilege to recognize the 50th anniversary 
of the National Association of Federally-In-
sured Credit Unions (NAFCU), one of the 
most effective trade associations advocating 
on behalf of the nation’s federally-insured 
credit unions. 

In 1966, around 50 credit union leaders 
came together in Los Angeles to explore how 
to better have their interests addressed at the 
federal level and the possibility of creating a 
trade association located in our nation’s cap-
ital to meet that need. That idea took root and 
NAFCU was formed as the National Associa-
tion of Federal Credit Unions in April of 1967. 
Soon thereafter NAFCU was the first national 
credit union trade association to be 
headquartered in the Washington, D.C., area. 

Since its inception, NAFCU has steadily 
grown in size and expanded its team, rep-
resenting now over 800 credit unions and em-
ploying over 60 individuals, and even updating 
its name to the National Association of Feder-
ally-Insured Credit Unions earlier this year. 
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Most importantly NAFCU’s influential presence 
has not gone unnoticed and the association 
has become well-known for its ability to iden-
tity, examine, and represent issues of concern 
to federally-insured credit unions before Con-
gress. 

NAFCU has crossed many milestones in its 
50 years, from the enactment of the National 
Credit Union Share Insurance Fund (NCUSIF) 
to the passage of the Credit Union Member-
ship Access Act in 1998. In recent years, they 
have been at the forefront in fighting for regu-
latory relief for our nation’s credit unions. As a 
Member of Congress, I have had the pleasure 
of working with NAFCU on numerous occa-
sions, working to provide regulatory relief and 
take on crucial issues impacting our credit 
unions. I congratulate NAFCU on its 50th an-
niversary and I look forward to working with 
them in the future. 

f 

TAYLOR SANDER BBQ CHAMPION 

HON. FRANCIS ROONEY 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. FRANCIS ROONEY of Florida. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today to congratulate 14-year- 
old Taylor Sanders on her tremendous 
achievement in winning the ‘‘Kids BBQ Cham-
pionship’’ on the Food Network. I am delighted 
that she represented our Naples, Florida, com-
munity in front of a national audience with ex-
cellent cooking skills and selfless character. 

The $10,000 reward for her victory is well 
deserved for all of her hard work. She is a 
very considerate and mature young person, as 
illustrated by her donating a portion of her re-
ward to a charity, Take a Soldier Fishing. This 
is a wonderful organization and I am proud 
that she chose to honor our soldiers. 

Taylor’s barbeque skills and generosity 
show sophistication beyond her years. I know 
that our Southwest Florida community is ex-
tremely grateful for her contributions. 

f 

CARLYLE LAKE 50TH 
ANNIVERSARY 

HON. JOHN SHIMKUS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. SHIMKUS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
acknowledge the 50th Anniversary of Carlyle 
Lake in Clinton County in my home state of Il-
linois. 

The thought of Carlyle Lake was created 
due to the extreme flooding caused by the 
Kaskaskia River. A group of men residing in 
the area decided to create the Kaskaskia 
River Valley Project in 1933. This project then 
led to the idea of a man-made lake. The Flood 
Control Act of 1938 granted authorization for 
the construction of what eventually became 
Carlyle Lake. Due to the commencement of 
World War II the original construction plan was 
put to a halt. 

In 1950, after the war subsided, attorney 
Eldon E. Hazlet took interest in the construc-

tion of the lake. He formed the Kaskaskia Val-
ley Association, whose member’s sole pur-
pose was to convince the public for the need 
of a lake. After gaining enough public support, 
the Army Corps of Engineers made a revised 
plan of construction for the lake. Twenty years 
after the date of the original authorization; the 
Federal government signed off on the con-
struction of Carlyle Lake in 1958. The Carlyle 
Lake Project was completed in April 1967, and 
the dam was dedicated in June of the same 
year. 

Over the years Carlyle Lake has become a 
popular attraction for those in the area as well 
as for tourists. Visitors can enjoy the scenery, 
lie on the beach, or rent a boat out to coast 
on the water. The creation of this lake has al-
lowed the economy to prosper. It has also led 
to the creation of the Eldon Hazlet State Park; 
they named this park after him because of his 
leadership in the advancement of Carlyle 
Lake. Tourists and townspeople can fish, 
camp, and hike in this state park. 

The City of Carlyle has planned a celebra-
tion of the Lakes’ 50th year. The celebration 
will begin on June 9th and go through the 
11th. Throughout the weekend visitors can 
enjoy a carnival, music festival, vintage car 
show, and much more. The weekend will 
come to a close with a commemoration cere-
mony for Carlyle Lake. 

I ask that we all join in that celebration as 
we pay tribute to the history and the people 
who made Carlyle Lake. I salute Carlyle Lake 
on its 50th Anniversary. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF EZELL 
AGNEW FOR HIS LIFETIME OF 
SERVICE TO THE YPSILANTI 
COMMUNITY 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Ezell Agnew for his lifetime of serv-
ice on behalf of the Ypsilanti community. Mr. 
Agnew’s work with Washtenaw Community 
College, the Perry Childhood Learning Center, 
and the City of Ypsilanti has helped make the 
city a great place to live and is worthy of com-
mendation. 

Mr. Agnew began working as a 
groundskeeper at Washtenaw Community Col-
lege on the day that it opened in 1966. For 
over 40 years, Mr. Agnew was a friendly pres-
ence around the college who labored tirelessly 
to ensure that the grounds remained well-kept 
and clean. In addition to his career at WCC, 
Mr. Agnew also collaborated with the City of 
Ypsilanti to clean up the downtown area and 
provide assistance to the city as a volunteer 
and part-time employee. Since his retirement 
with WCC, Mr. Agnew has selflessly volun-
teered his time to beautify and maintain the 
Perry Early Childhood Learning Center’s 
school grounds. He also tends to Perry’s com-
munity garden and is well-known around the 
school for his dedication to this role. This has 
helped create a positive learning environment 
for Perry’s students. 

Mr. Agnew’s outstanding efforts on behalf of 
the Ypsilanti community have helped beautify 

the city for decades. Additionally, his positive 
attitude and kind-hearted nature has made 
him a beloved figure in the community, and 
the support from students and staff of the 
Perry Early Childhood Learning Center under-
scores the impact that his actions and volun-
teer work has had on the city and its resi-
dents. His proactive work in helping the City of 
Ypsilanti and its schools is emblematic of Mr. 
Agnew’s personality, and it is my hope that he 
continues his efforts on behalf of the commu-
nity in the coming years. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in honoring Ezell Agnew for his lifetime of 
work and support of Ypsilanti and its resi-
dents. Mr. Agnew has helped make Ypsilanti 
a great place to live for generations of individ-
uals. 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF THE NUCLEAR 
CRUISE MISSILE RECONSIDER-
ATION ACT OF 2017 AND THE 
SMARTER APPROACH TO NU-
CLEAR EXPENDITURES ACT 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Speaker, today I 
am introducing two pieces of legislation, along 
with Senator MARKEY in the Senate, that bring 
us closer to a more rational U.S. nuclear pos-
ture. 

The Nuclear Cruise Missile Reconsideration 
Act of 2017 would limit Department of Defense 
and Department of Energy spending on the 
next generation air-launched nuclear cruise 
missile (ALCM), known as the Long Range 
Standoff weapon (LRSO), until the Trump ad-
ministration submits a Nuclear Posture Review 
to Congress. The Air Force plans to replace 
575 existing ALCMs with 1,000 or more 
LRSOs. The total cost to build this missile and 
life-extend its warhead (known as the W80–4) 
is projected at $20–30 billion. 

The Smarter Approach to Nuclear Expendi-
tures (SANE) Act would enable the U.S. to 
maintain a strong nuclear deterrent without 
shortchanging combat readiness and oper-
ations by strategically sizing our nuclear weap-
ons programs. This bill would save us more 
than $100 billion over 10 years by dialing back 
redundant nuclear weapons systems. 

Current U.S. nuclear weapons planning calls 
for spending $400 billion over the next decade 
and at least $1 trillion over the next 30 years 
to maintain and recapitalize our entire arsenal. 
This escalation would build a nuclear force far 
exceeding what the Pentagon and security ex-
perts have said is necessary to meet our na-
tional security objectives. 

We are headed down an unsustainable 
path. Our all-the-above approach to recapital-
izing every leg of the nuclear triad will inevi-
tably push out Army, Navy, and Air Force con-
ventional priorities, including what we need to 
counter terrorism and protect our 
servicemembers. We have to make some 
tough decisions for the sake of fiscal stability, 
and these bills are a step in the right direction. 
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RECOGNIZING FATHER LEWIS 

BROWN 

HON. TOM REED 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. REED. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to con-
gratulate Father Lewis Brown on the 50th An-
niversary of his ordination and recognize his 
22 years of service as a United States Navy 
Chaplain. 

Father Lew grew up in Elmira, New York as 
a member of St. Mary’s Southside Parish. 
After graduating from Elmira Notre Dame High 
School, he attended St. Andrew’s Theological 
College and Seminary and St. Bernard’s 
School of Theology and Ministry. 

In 1967, Father Lew was ordained by 
Bishop Fulton J. Sheen at Sacred Heart Ca-
thedral in Rochester, New York. He worked in 
different parishes and churches for more than 
15 years, until beginning his tenure as a chap-
lain in the United States Navy in 1985. During 
his time in the Navy, Father Lew encouraged 
sailors and aviators with his kind spirit and 
strong faith. He served all around the globe, 
from Okinawa, Japan to Arlington National 
Cemetery in Virginia. 

Since retiring from active duty in 2007, Fa-
ther Lew has worked in both the Rochester Di-
ocese and my family’s church—the All Saints 
Parish in Corning, New York. He has had a 
profoundly positive impact on my life and I am 
constantly reminded of one particular piece of 
advice that he gave me several years ago: 
‘‘Trust in the Lord; you propose, He’ll dis-
pose.’’ 

Father Lew has made our local community 
a better place by working with various organi-
zations, including Catholic Charities USA and 
Big Brothers Big Sisters of America. In addi-
tion, he continues to serve his fellow veterans 
by devoting his time to the Bath VA Medical 
Center. In recognition of his outstanding serv-
ice and commitment to Catholic school edu-
cation, Father Lew received the Seton Neu-
mann Award from All Saints Academy in 2013. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in congratu-
lating Father Lewis Brown on the 50th Anni-
versary of his ordination and thanking him for 
his years of service to our country and local 
community. 

f 

HONORING DIANE PATRICK 
ELEMENTARY SCHOOL 

HON. MARC A. VEASEY 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. VEASEY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Diane Patrick Elementary School in the 
Arlington Independent School District for their 
recognition as a ‘‘Capturing Kids’ Hearts Na-
tional Showcase School’’ for the 2016–2017 
academic year. 

Diane Patrick Elementary School opened in 
August 2015 with the aim of ensuring that its 
students were provided exceptional learning 
opportunities in a safe and emotionally sup-
portive learning environment. From its incep-
tion, Diane Patrick Elementary’s campus was 
designed with the students’ interests at the 
forefront. 

Prior to its construction, school leaders per-
formed extensive research on which program 
to implement, examining the most successful 
programs at the highest performing schools 
across the country. The leaders at Diane Pat-
rick Elementary School ultimately chose to 
work with the Flippen Group to bring their 
‘‘Capturing Kids Hearts’’ program to its cam-
pus. As a part of the program, teachers and 
staff use innovative methods that increase stu-
dents’ connectedness with both peers and 
adults on campus, and create an environment 
where students are excited to learn. 

For its dedication to the ‘‘Capturing Kids 
Hearts’’ program, Diane Patrick Elementary 
earned national recognition as a ‘‘Capturing 
Kids’ Hearts National Showcase Schools’’ 
award recipient for the 2016–2017 school year 
from the Flippen Group. Showcase schools 
were selected based on how well the schools 
implemented their processes as well as dem-
onstrating progress in attendance, discipline, 
climate/culture, and academics. As part of the 
selection process, a Flippen group team vis-
ited each nominated campus to gather data 
and perform interviews. A survey was per-
formed to get feedback on the climate and cul-
ture of the campus, as well as its conducive-
ness to learning. 

I honor Diane Patrick Elementary School for 
their outstanding dedication to creating a safe 
and emotionally supportive learning environ-
ment. 

f 

FORT BEND SCHOOLS WIN EXCEL-
LENCE IN EDUCATION AWARDS 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate the Fort Bend Independent 
School District (ISD) of Sugar Land, TX, for 
winning up to $70,000 at the H-E-B Excel-
lence in Education Awards. 

The Fort Bend ISD Board of Trustees won 
$25,000 for the school boards award, while a 
teacher and a principal were also awarded for 
their leadership. Richard Embrick of David 
Crockett Middle School won the Rising Star 
Award, which recognizes teachers with less 
than 10 years of experience and awards 
$5,000 for the winner and a $5,000 grant for 
the school. Julie Diaz of Travis High School 
won the award for secondary school principal 
and received $10,000 for herself and a 
$25,000 grant for her school as well. Fort 
Bend ISD took home $70,000 of the $430,000 
awarded at the ceremony. The winners are 
selected out of 58 finalists by a panel of 
judges comprised of school administrators and 
university and community leaders. Great job 
Fort Bend ISD! 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Fort Bend ISD for winning $70,000 at the 
H-E-B Excellence in Education Awards. Our 
children benefit from their commitment to edu-
cation and we appreciate their hard work. 

RECOGNIZING GARY PICHON’S 
BIKE RIDE 

HON. DOUG COLLINS 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. COLLINS of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today in recognition of Gary Pichon, who 
just completed a 3,000-mile bike ride around 
our country. 

Gary set out on a mission, not for the thrill 
of ride, but to see what he could learn about 
the landscape and people of our great nation. 
As he mapped a course across the states, 
Gary soaked up the beauty of America’s 
cityscapes and countrysides. 

In the towns that he traveled through, peo-
ple were kind and ready to work. He also 
noted the plight of rural Americans, who are 
resilient and strong and often underappre-
ciated, 

Mr. Speaker, I echo Mr. Pichon’s respect for 
the hardworking Americans who give our na-
tion enduring character. Mr. Pichon and I call 
northeast Georgia home and could not ask for 
better neighbors in a finer nation. 

Gary’s ride from coast to coast serves as a 
reminder of the diversity that makes our nation 
beautiful and the unassuming kindness that 
fuels our nation’s endurance. 

f 

HONORING ALAN MCGRAW 

HON. JOHN R. CARTER 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. CARTER of Texas. Mr. Speaker, I cele-
brate the extraordinary work of my friend Alan 
McGraw, mayor of my home of Round Rock, 
Texas. On May 25, he will step down after 
three successful terms leading this growing 
and dynamic Central Texas city. 

Mayor McGraw’s devotion to public service 
has made Round Rock a great place to live 
and work. He focused on bringing jobs to the 
area, prioritized keeping citizens safe through 
support of public safety officials, and improved 
transportation and quality of life for the citizens 
of Round Rock. From planned resorts to a 
downtown revitalization project to a state-of- 
the-art convention center, Round Rock has 
become a city on the cutting edge of urban 
development. 

Round Rock has benefitted from Mayor 
McGraw’s love of the outdoors. His connection 
with the owners of Bass Pro Shops brought 
the retail giant to Round Rock, further 
strengthening the local economy. McGraw’s 
forward-thinking leadership resulted in the 
construction of the Round Rock Sports Center 
which has entrenched the City as the Sports 
Capital of Texas, further diversifying Round 
Rock’s position in sports tourism. 

While effective city leadership isn’t easy, 
Texans aren’t afraid of a challenge and Mayor 
McGraw has embraced every opportunity, no 
matter how daunting, to improve Round Rock. 
He shepherded the city through recent eco-
nomic downturns and has worked tirelessly to 
inject realism to regional transit planning. His 
leadership has been a reflection of the very 
best values of the Lone Star State. 

While McGraw isn’t tired of the privilege of 
leading Round Rock, he knows that everything 
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has its season and that it’s time to allow the 
next generation of leaders to take the stage. 
Retirement from office won’t give him much 
idle time. He’ll fill his days at his law practice, 
start up an archery retail business, and spend 
time with his beloved wife Kathy and two chil-
dren. 

Mayor Alan McGraw has done what all pub-
lic servants are elected to do: put the needs 
of the people first. He’s led Round Rock to 
new heights and positioned my home town to 
continue its progress into a bright future. I sa-
lute his leadership, congratulate him on his re-
tirement, and wish him nothing but the best for 
the years ahead. 

f 

HONORING WILLIAM PETITE ON 
HIS RETIREMENT AFTER MORE 
THAN 17 YEARS OF SERVICE TO 
OUR NATION 

HON. SCOTT PERRY 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. PERRY. Mr. Speaker, today I offer my 
sincere congratulations to my constituent, Wil-
liam Petite, on his upcoming retirement after 
more than 11 years of federal civilian service 
and 6 years of military service. 

Mr. Petite began his service to our Nation in 
1969, when he enlisted in the U.S. Marine 
Corps to serve in the Vietnam War, during 
which he earned, among other decorations, 
the Purple Heart. He later enlisted in the U.S. 
Army and served as a Non-Commissioned Of-
ficer on armored vehicles until his discharge in 
1981. 

Mr. Petite later began working with tracked 
vehicles as a mechanic, supervisor, and in 
quality control with Boeing. He subsequently 
worked with Northrop-Grumman and 
Letterkenny Army Depot until 2009, when he 
accepted a position as a Quality Assurance 
Specialist with the Defense Contract Manage-
ment Agency (DCMA) working out of BAE in 
York, Pennsylvania. 

Mr. Petite’s workload focused on the Brad-
ley Fighting Vehicle ACAT–1 program; specifi-
cally, he aided in the initial development and 
updates to the Bradley program surveillance 
plan. His colleagues describe him as a dedi-
cated, persistent, and outstanding leader who 
took great pride in supporting the customer, 
the Warfighter, and contributing to the defense 
of our Nation. 

On behalf of Pennsylvania’s Fourth Con-
gressional District, I thank and congratulate 
William Petite on his service to our Nation and 
wish his family continued great success in the 
years to come. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE OPENING 
OF THE AMAZING WORLD OF DR. 
SEUSS 

HON. RICHARD E. NEAL 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. NEAL. Mr. Speaker, I would like to take 
this opportunity to include in the RECORD enti-
tled ‘‘Oh, the places you’ll go when visiting the 
new Seuss museum’’ that was published in 

the Boston Globe on May 25, 2017. This arti-
cle comes ahead of the grand opening of The 
Amazing World of Dr. Seuss in Springfield, 
Massachusetts this June. This impressive mu-
seum honors the legendary work of Springfield 
native Theodor Geisel, better known to the 
world as Dr. Seuss. Geisel inspired genera-
tions of children and adults with his stories 
that have become iconic in American folklore. 

Mr. Speaker, I hope that everyone will have 
the chance to visit this exemplary place and 
enjoy the marvels that Dr. Seuss created. 

[From the Boston Globe, May 25, 2017] 
OH, THE PLACES YOU’LL GO WHEN VISTING 

THE NEW SEUSS MUSEUM 
(By James Sullivan) 

SPRINGFIELD.—Theodor Geisel loved his fa-
ther, but he was a practical man. Not for him 
your fantastic tales of elephants and giraffes 
and a brass band, as the boy daydreams in 
Geisel’s first children’s book, ‘‘And To Think 
That I Saw It on Mulberry Street.’’ The boy 
in the tale, inspired by Geisel’s childhood, 
tells his father the truth: He’d seen a plain 
old horse and wagon. 

Geisel—better known by his pen name, Dr. 
Seuss—may have had to leave this horse- 
and-wagon town, the place where he was 
born in 1904, to free the full potential of his 
extravagant imagination. Yet throughout 
his life the Springfield of his youth remained 
a touchstone. 

Now, 15 years after the city unveiled its 
Dr. Seuss National Memorial Sculpture Gar-
den at the Springfield Museums, crews are 
scrambling to put the finishing touches on 
the Amazing World of Dr. Seuss, the first 
museum dedicated to the life and work of the 
revered children’s author and illustrator. 
Opening on the first weekend of June, it’s 
not on the real Mulberry Street, but it’s just 
a few blocks away. 

‘‘He left here at a certain age, but this was 
always his hometown, make no mistake,’’ 
said Leagrey Dimond one of Geisel’s two 
stepdaughters from Audrey Stone Dimond, 
his second wife. Dimond was in Springfield 
recently to help set up the museum displays, 
which include a recreation of Geisel’s cozy 
living-room workspace in the family’s hill-
top home in La Jolla, Calif. 

‘‘This was our soapdish,’’ Dimond said, 
holding up one artifact as she led a group of 
sneakpeekers through the galleries. 

The Seuss museum will be housed in the 
William Pynchon Memorial Building, a two- 
story stone-block Georgian colonial located 
on the Springfield Museums quad, in the 
former home of the local history museum. 
Inside, the rooms feature expertly rendered 
murals from Seuss’s books, painted by a 
team of UMass honors-college students under 
the direction of artist John Simpson. There 
are oversize figures from his books and a 
tribute to Geisel’s childhood home in Spring-
field, and the second floor walls will be lined 
with one-of-a-kind Seuss artworks, many of 
them doodled specifically for his step-
daughters. 

‘‘You never knew when he’d come in and 
drop a little something on your bed,’’ re-
called Dimond, 59, who owns a small book-
store in San Francisco. Her sister, Lark Grey 
Dimond-Cates, is the sculptor who designed 
the memorial garden on the lawn in the 
quad, which includes bronze statues of the 
Lorax, Horton the Elephant, the Cat in the 
Hat, and other famous Seuss creations. 

‘‘People ask where he got his ideas from,’’ 
said Dimond, who was 10 years old when her 
mother married her ‘‘step-pop.’’ ‘‘Who 
knows? What matters is they were there.’’ 

Geisel, who had no biological children, had 
pet names for his stepdaughters. He called 
Dimond ‘‘Lee Groo,’’ or ‘‘Snunny.’’ (He dedi-

cated his book of tongue-twisters, ‘‘Oh Say 
Can You Say?,’’to ‘‘Lee Groo, the Enun-
ciator.’’) 

But for all of the wacky wordplay for 
which he was renowned, Geisel was also a vo-
racious reader of books for grown-ups. He 
loved a good mystery, Dimond recalled, and 
‘‘he could recite from memory entire pieces 
of Shakespeare.’’ 

She fully expects the museum to attract 
plenty of adults who are just as enthralled as 
the children. 

‘‘As you grow older, you love him in more 
and more ways,’’ she said. 

Simpson, the art director (who is married 
to the president of the Springfield Museums, 
Kay Simpson), said it’s been a joy for him to 
bring the pages of Seuss’s books to life on 
the walls of the museum. As a Springfield 
native whose favorite story growing up was 
‘‘Yertle the Turtle,’’ ‘‘it’s been the greatest 
honor to lose myself in his lines and marks,’’ 
he said. 

Each room is a new immersion. The yellow 
walls of Geisel’s home studio are the same 
yellow they were in La Jolla, said painting 
contractor Walt Reynolds, who was on his 
hands and knees on a drop cloth, finishing 
the trim. The ceiling in the basement, which 
will be a children’s activity room, will be 
painted purple, he said. All the walls will be 
coated with polyurethane, for easy cleanup. 

‘‘My grandkids are dying to come in,’’ said 
Reynolds. ‘‘Hopefully my grandkids’ 
grandkids will see this.’’ 

Until now, Dimond has been reluctant to 
call attention to her place in Geisel’s life. 
She did name her bookstore Thidwick, after 
the ‘‘Big-Hearted Moose’’ of the 1948 Dr. 
Seuss book. But it’s one of his lesser-known 
works. 

With the opening of the museum, it was 
time to ensure that the Dr. Seuss legacy will 
have its permanent home, she said: ‘‘I 
emptied out my house. I kept one lamp, a 
blue sheep, and a couple of pictures.’’ 

She’s never felt the need to speak publicly 
about the private life of her step-pop. Any-
thing you need to know about what he was 
like in person is contained in the books, she 
said. 

‘‘The kindness, the warmth, the wit, the 
sense of fun—it’s all there. He can absolutely 
speak for himself.’’ 

f 

NEIL ETSON 

HON. JOHN SHIMKUS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. SHIMKUS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Neil Etson, a World War II veteran, 
as well as a small business owner and entre-
preneur in Southern Illinois for over 50 years. 
He is being honored by the Rotary Club of 
Richland County for his service during World 
War II, where he served honorably as a Staff 
Sergeant with the 766th Military Police Bat-
talion. 

After the War, Neil made a home for him 
and his family in Olney, IL, where he founded 
an energy company, Etson Oil Corporation. 
Etson Oil Corporation operated successfully 
for over 50 years and provided many jobs in 
his community. Neil has been very involved in 
the energy sector as a Board Member of the 
Canadian Oil Corporation, a Steering Com-
mittee Member for the American Association 
of Petroleum Geologists, and on the Com-
mittee on National Preservation Drake Well 
Museum in Titusville, Pennsylvania. 
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Neil has continued to serve his country, 

church, and community throughout his many 
years in Southern Illinois. He has been active 
on the Richland County Board, the City of 
Olney Zoning Board, and a member of the 
Richland County Development Corporation. 
He is also the author of two children’s books. 

Neil and his wife of 66 years, Frances, have 
three children and ten grandchildren. I would 
like to thank Neil for his service to his country 
and commend him on a lifetime of dedication 
to his community. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JOSEPH CARVALHO 

HON. KEN CALVERT 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. CALVERT. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor and pay tribute to an extraordinary man, 
Joseph John ‘‘Joe’’ Carvalho. Joseph passed 
away on May 22, 2017 at the age of 88. A 
resident of Hacienda Heights, California, he 
was a pillar of the community and will be 
deeply missed. 

Joe was born on June 3, 1928, in Tiverton, 
Rhode Island and grew up in North Dighton, 
Massachusetts. He served in the Navy for two 
years and obtained the rank of Engineerman 
Third Class while working in a POW camp in 
World War II. In 1951, he enrolled in the Mas-
sachusetts Maritime Academy where he re-
ceived his degree in Marine Engineering. 
Upon graduation, he served with the Merchant 
Marines for two years. 

Joe married the love of his life Audrey Enos 
on November 21, 1953. They moved to Cali-
fornia and welcomed the birth of their children: 
Catherine, Cynthia, Barry, Pamela, and Janet. 
He worked for the Department of Water and 
Power for 33 years as an Electrical Engineer. 
At 55, Joe retired and worked for the 1984 
Los Angeles Olympics Organizing Committee 
while also maintaining his own real estate 
business. He was a founding member of Saint 
John Vianney Parish and was a dedicated 
usher and volunteer. He was a dedicated Red 
Sox fan and was able to see his dreams real-
ized with the 2004, 2007, and 2013 World Se-
ries Championships. Joe’s greatest joy was 
his family. He became known as Poppi to his 
five grandchildren: Danielle, Tara, Nicole, 
Hope Willard, and Brennan Carvalho, and two 
great grandchildren: Emma and Quinn 
Massari. 

On Friday, May 26, 2017, a memorial hon-
oring Joe’s extraordinary life will be held in 
Hacienda Heights, CA. Joe will always be re-
membered for his incredible work ethic, gen-
erosity, contributions to the community and 
love of family. His dedication to his family, 
work, and community are a testament to a life 
lived well and a legacy that will continue. I ex-
tend my condolences to Joe’s family and 
friends. Although Joe may be gone, the light 
and goodness he brought to the world remain 
and will never be forgotten. 

CHILD PROTECTION BILLS 

HON. LISA BLUNT ROCHESTER 
OF DELAWARE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Ms. BLUNT ROCHESTER. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today in support of H.R. 1842, 1862 and 
1761. While I support these bills, I do not sup-
port the mandatory minimum requirements in 
them. 

As a mother I constantly worry about the 
wellbeing of my children, and as a legislator I 
am concerned about the wellbeing of all our 
nation’s children. These bills are very well 
meaning and I thank my colleagues for all the 
hard work done on them. No one here wants 
to see a child sexually assaulted or abused. 
Violence against children can have long last-
ing physical and emotional effects on a child. 
These bills go a long way and making sure 
those who commit these heinous crimes are 
punished. 

While these bills address important issues 
and help to further protect our children, the 
mandatory minimum provisions are concerning 
to me. These bills would expand the number 
of individuals subject to mandatory minimums. 
Mandatory minimums are an unfair one size 
fits all solution that often do not take into ac-
count circumstances of a crime. Drug related 
mandatory minimums have led to increased 
prison population. Many of these people were 
given harsh and overly punitive prison time. 
We should not be looking for ways to increase 
the use of mandatory minimums, but ways to 
return discretion to judges. 

Congress should not be legislating sen-
tencing. This discretion should be left in the 
hands of judges. Judges are able to adapt 
sentences to fit the individual circumstances of 
particular crimes and offenders. My hope is 
that we are able to work together to protect 
our nation’s children and give our judges the 
judicial discretion they need when it comes to 
sentencing those convicted in a court of law. 

f 

HONORING THE TOURISM 
INDUSTRY 

HON. NEAL P. DUNN 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. DUNN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor an industry that is recognized nation-
wide during the first full week of May, but rec-
ognized locally in my district by the Bay Coun-
ty Chamber of Commerce during the entire 
month of May: travel and tourism. 

If tourism is the body, then our visitors are 
the blood sustaining life. From our award-win-
ning restaurants and warm and welcoming 
hospitality businesses, to our entertainment 
events featuring world-renowned artists and 
the alluring charms of small town life, each 
and every member of the tourism industry is 
critical to making our communities thrive. I 
commend you for your work and am thankful 
for your contributions to making our commu-
nities an incredible place to call home. 

INTRODUCTION OF THE COMMIS-
SION ON AMERICANS LIVING 
ABROAD ACT OF 2017 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mrs. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, there are an estimated 8 million 
constituents scattered across the world who 
promote our culture and values while strength-
ening our nation’s global influence as they live 
and work abroad. For years, I have worked to 
ensure that overseas Americans can fully ex-
ercise their rights as U.S. citizens by having 
their voices heard loud and clear by Congress. 
Eight years ago, I formed the Congressional 
Americans Abroad Caucus because I wanted 
to bring awareness and focus to the concerns 
of those residing abroad. U.S. citizens remain 
just that, citizens, regardless of where they 
choose to live and should not be ignored by 
virtue of residence. 

Our constituents living and working abroad 
have consistently voiced concerns about the 
impact federal policies have on them like vot-
ing, immigration, access to financial institu-
tions, and taxation. The time has come to 
comprehensively study and address the ef-
fects of federal policies on Americans living 
overseas. 

That is why today I am reintroducing the 
Commission on Americans Living Abroad Act, 
which creates an Executive Commission with 
the main purpose of examining those con-
cerns. The Commission creates a 10 member 
panel to examine the impact of federal policy-
making on U.S. citizens abroad. The resulting 
study would then be used by Congress and 
the Executive Branch when considering the 
best steps we can take to engage the abroad 
community and ensure their voices are heard. 
This process will bring clearer awareness of 
the federal issues impacting Americans 
abroad and will open a path for coordination 
with those communities towards more robust 
representation. 

Each of our constituents has a right to have 
their interests represented and to have a role 
in the political process. The Commission on 
Americans Living Abroad would establish a 
foundation from which we can work to better 
serve the needs of our global constituents. I 
welcome and urge my colleagues to lend their 
support to this bill. 

f 

IN HONOR OF MEMORIAL DAY 

HON. JOYCE BEATTY 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mrs. BEATTY. Mr. Speaker, next week, on 
May 29, 2017, our nation will celebrate Memo-
rial Day, a day of remembrance for those who 
have died in service of the United States. 

We set aside this day to pay solemn tribute 
to the patriots who gave their last full measure 
of devotion for this country that we love. 

Let us honor and remember our servicemen 
and women who answered America’s call to 
service and paid the ultimate price to keep us 
here at home safe. 

We honor their loved ones. Mothers. Fa-
thers. Sisters. Brothers. Sons. Daughters. 
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Friends. We thank you for your sacrifice as 
well. 

As a grateful nation, we have an obligation 
and a duty to be there for those who provided 
the ultimate sacrifice, and for their brothers 
and sisters in service. 

Let us never forget our obligation to provide 
our troops the tools they need to carry out 
their mission; to care for all those who have 
served; to honor all those whom we’ve lost; to 
keep faith with our military families; to never 
stop searching for those who are missing, or 
trying to bring home our prisoners of war. 

May God bless our fallen heroes and their 
families and all who serve in the United States 
Armed Forces. 

f 

HONORING DR. DONALD F. BOESCH 

HON. STENY H. HOYER 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. HOYER. Mr. Speaker, I rise to pay trib-
ute to an outstanding environmental conserva-
tionist and researcher in my home state of 
Maryland. Dr. Donald F. Boesch has served 
as the President of the University of Maryland 
Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) 
since 1990, and he will be retiring from that 
position later this year. Throughout his tenure, 
UMCES has led the charge to study and con-
serve our state’s natural environments, par-
ticularly the Chesapeake Bay and its water-
shed. 

UMCES has its roots in a small research 
laboratory opened at the mouth of the Patux-
ent River in the Chesapeake Bay in 1925, and 
was relaunched under its current name and 
mission in 1997 to provide undergraduate and 
graduate students with hands-on learning and 
internships in marine biology, ecology, and en-
vironmental subjects. With five locations 
across the State of Maryland, from its original 
site in Solomons Island in Calvert County to 
laboratories in the Appalachians, Baltimore, 
College Park, and Cambridge on the Eastern 
Shore, UMCES forms a critical part of the Uni-
versity System of Maryland’s commitment to 
research and to training the next generation of 
environmental scientists. Its hundred faculty 
members are conducting ground-breaking re-
search and teaching UMCES’s eighty-five 
graduate students. 

Alongside UMCES’s academic mission, it 
also fulfills a public policy role with its faculty 
advising policymakers in Maryland and in the 
federal government. UMCES scientists have 
been instrumental in calling attention to the 
challenges facing the Chesapeake Bay and its 
watershed and in proposing ways to clean up 
this regional and national treasure. Under Dr. 
Boesch’s leadership, UMCES has been espe-
cially active in raising awareness about the 
Chesapeake and its importance to regional 
ecosystems and supporting our regional econ-
omy. 

Dr. Boesch began his career by earning his 
undergraduate degree in biology from Tulane 
University in his native New Orleans. Later, he 
received his doctorate in oceanography from 
the College of William and Mary in Virginia. 
He spent time in Australia on a Fulbright 
scholarship before conducting research at the 
Virginia Institute of Marine Science. In 1980, 
Dr. Boesch returned to New Orleans to be-

come the inaugural Executive Director of the 
Louisiana Universities Marine Consortium and 
to teach marine science at Louisiana State 
University. He came to Maryland in 1990 to 
lead UMCES and now caps a very successful 
tenure of twenty-seven years at the helm. Dur-
ing that time, Dr. Boesch advised Maryland 
governors from both parties, has been as a 
member of the Governor’s Chesapeake Bay 
Cabinet, and has served on the Maryland 
Commission on Climate Change. In 2010, 
President Obama appointed him to the Na-
tional Commission on the BP Deepwater Hori-
zon Oil Spill and Offshore Drilling. He has 
served as Chair of the Ocean Studies Board 
for the National Academy of Sciences and is 
the author of two books and dozens of schol-
arly papers. 

The people of Maryland have been so fortu-
nate to have Dr. Boesch leading UMCES 
these past twenty-seven years. We have been 
blessed to have his intellect, his dedication, 
and his wise leadership benefiting our stu-
dents and our researchers. All those who 
treasure the Chesapeake owe Dr. Boesch 
much gratitude for his contributions to pre-
serving the Bay and its watershed. I join in 
congratulating him on a very successful tenure 
and in wishing him well as he prepares to step 
down later this year. 

f 

COMMENDING 2017 HIGH SCHOOL 
GRADUATES ENLISTED IN THE 
UNITED STATES ARMED FORCES 

HON. A. DONALD McEACHIN 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. MCEACHIN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize greater Richmond area high school 
seniors who plan to enlist in the United States 
Armed Forces following graduation. These stu-
dents have demonstrated an extraordinary 
commitment to scholastic achievement. It is 
with profound enthusiasm I commend the fol-
lowing student leaders on the selfless choice 
to answer our Nation’s call to service: 

Adams, Solomon; Bailey, James; Bontilao, 
Domenique; Broughton, Adam; Delao, Natty; 
Flournoy, Paul; Gascott, Andrew; Hall, Liam; 
Herrera, Jordy; Johnson, Forrest; Jones, 
Savion; Lewis, Antonique; Lindsay, David; 
McClain, Lakeeya; McCullers, Orlando; 
McGriffin, John; Monteeria, Darius; Saddler, 
Kioni; Sauvager, Alexandra; Gordon, Shamai; 
Smith, Robert III; Taylor, Gabriel; Turner, Na-
thaniel; Viera, Sabrina; Whiting, Shamon; Wil-
liams, Fat Tae; Wilson, Armone; Witherspoon, 
Kendell; Woods, Ashley; Wren, David; Wynn, 
Kahli; Aggabao, Richard; Barba, Rigoberto; 
Barquero, Iyan; Briggs, Colin; Broussard, 
Micha; Burleigh, Emon; Cassidy, Christopher; 
Cheek, Austin; Cruz, Alexa; Decriscio, Donald; 
Dunn, Taylor; Fleming, Lauryn; Garcia, 
Alejandro; Hoffler, Tyler; Howe, Kyle; Lofton, 
Jerron; Marentes, Saul; Marshburn, Donald; 
Nunes, Amy; Parker, Dajohn; Perkins, Cierra; 
Ramirez, Alonso; Scruggs, Carlos; Spraggs, 
Armani; Tabora, Ivan; Taylor, Matthew; Wil-
liams, Darius; Williams, Taeyah; Yeomans, 
Jesse; Gadsen, Breyona; Glatt, Matthew; 
Grella, Julia; Hamilton, Brian; Hollen, Joseph; 
Hopkins, Jonathan; McLean, Alphonsje; Pey-
ton, Calvin; Ratliff, Isis; Speer, Harrison; Tay-
lor, Daryl; Vinson, Simone; Green, Vivian; 

Washington-Allen, Dominic; Williams, Kyle; 
Clary-Hayman, Tiana; Feggins, Roman; Chap-
man, Ravon; and Tunstall, Anthony. 

On this day, I acknowledge your courage 
and commitment to our country and express 
my sincere gratitude for your willingness to 
serve honorably. I look forward to joining the 
Blue Star Families of Richmond and Henrico 
Co. Public Schools to honor these exceptional 
students during the ‘‘Our Community Salutes 
Reception and Awards Ceremony’’ on Tues-
day, May 30, 2017 at Hermitage High School 
in Henrico Co., Virginia. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in saluting these brave, young women and 
men for the courageous decision to join the 
United States Armed Forces upon their high 
school graduation. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE 100TH AN-
NIVERSARY OF THE BIRTH OF 
PRESIDENT JOHN F. KENNEDY 
AND THE JOHN F. KENNEDY 
HYANNIS MUSEUM 

HON. WILLIAM R. KEATING 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. KEATING. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
recognition of the 100th Anniversary of the 
birth of President John F. Kennedy and the 
exceptional work of the John F. Kennedy 
Hyannis Museum in preserving his legacy. 

President Kennedy, one of Massachusetts’ 
most celebrated sons and the youngest presi-
dent to be elected to office, had a deep and 
abiding love for his family’s home in Hyannis 
Port. The John F. Kennedy Hyannis Museum 
is devoted to preserving the legacy of Presi-
dent Kennedy and his deep and lasting bond 
with the marshes, beaches, sea breeze, and 
way of life on Cape Cod. 

Since the John F. Kennedy Hyannis Mu-
seum first opened its doors in 1992, it has 
hosted and designed numerous exhibits that 
highlight the life of President Kennedy and the 
legacy of his family. The Museum’s multimedia 
displays give the visiting public a glimpse into 
the life of one of the most influential and rec-
ognizable leaders in the world. In addition to 
the well-known role of the Kennedys in Amer-
ican history, the Museum annotates the per-
sonal side of the unforgettable President—pro-
viding visitors with a deeper perspective on 
and edification of John F. Kennedy: the father, 
son, brother, husband, and friend. Lining the 
walls of the galleries are images of the Ken-
nedys relaxing on the beach, enjoying eve-
nings with friends, and recreating on the com-
pound lawns. 

Though President Kennedy was tragically 
taken from the American people on November 
22, 1963, his legacy and impact on the coun-
try lives on—thanks in no small part to the ef-
forts of the John F. Kennedy Hyannis Mu-
seum. To this day, it remains a renowned des-
tination in downtown Hyannis. In celebration of 
the anniversary of his birthday, the museum is 
hosting numerous events including a com-
memoration concert in collaboration with the 
Cape Symphony. 

Mr. Speaker, I am proud to honor the John 
F. Kennedy Hyannis Museum on the occasion 
of the 100th Anniversary of the birth of Presi-
dent Kennedy. I ask that my colleagues join 
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me in recognizing the Museum on its many 
years of devotion to preserving the legacy and 
connection of the Kennedy family to Cape 
Cod. 

f 

HONORING THE CAREER OF MRS. 
MARY HENDERSON 

HON. JIM COSTA 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. COSTA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the career of Mrs. Mary Henderson. 
Mrs. Henderson has devoted 50 years of out-
standing service to the Dos Palos-Oro Loma 
Joint Unified School District. During these 
years, she has been a truly brilliant educator, 
serving her community and teaching genera-
tions of children in the Central Valley. 

Mrs. Henderson has selflessly devoted her 
entire professional career to public education. 
She began her career in 1967, serving as a 
paraeducator for eight years before becoming 
a teacher in 1975. Mrs. Henderson has been 
educating, impacting, and improving the lives 
of hundreds of children for five decades, dem-
onstrating a remarkable dedication to edu-
cation. In addition to teaching our children, 
Mrs. Henderson is deeply committed to im-
proving literacy in our community. She has 
spent countless hours working with adults as 
well as children, teaching them how to read. 

Mrs. Henderson has been described by 
those who know her as an exceptional, skilled, 
and caring teacher. She provides her students 
with both endless patience and rich knowl-
edge, and she always has kind words of en-
couragement. Mrs. Henderson is fondly re-
membered by generations of grateful students 
whose lives she has touched. Beyond her 
service as an educator, she is also an active 
member of Friends of the Library, supporting 
libraries in Merced County by volunteering at 
libraries and working on book donation pro-
grams and fundraising events. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge my colleagues to join 
me in honoring Mrs. Mary Henderson for the 
50 years of extraordinary and dedicated serv-
ice. Through her teaching, compassion, and 
example, Mrs. Henderson has left a lasting im-
pact on her community. It is fitting and appro-
priate that May 26th, 2017 be declared ‘‘Mary 
Henderson Day’’ in Dos Palos, California. 

f 

RECOGNIZING JULIA MATTOCKS 
ON HER 99TH BIRTHDAY 

HON. CHERI BUSTOS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mrs. BUSTOS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Julia Frances Mat-
tocks, who celebrates her 99th birthday this 
Sunday. 

Ms. Mattocks, Galesburg’s ‘Rosie the Riv-
eter’, serves as a role model in our community 
due to her tireless work ethic and dedication 
to serving others. As the United States en-
tered the war after the attack on Pearl Harbor 

in 1941, she stepped up and did her part to 
protect Americans abroad. With her sister 
Helen, Julia completed rivet work on B–17 Fly-
ing Fortresses, and worked at the Lockheed 
Vega plant in Burbank making Quonset huts 
for the military and airplane parts at Gale 
Products. Ms. Mattocks ultimately sacrificed 
her hearing in one ear and received chemical 
burns across her arms due to her work on be-
half of our country. I celebrate and admire the 
role that she—and many other women— 
played in supporting our nation during a time 
of war. 

Ms. Mattocks is a true inspiration for many 
people, and her passion and dedication makes 
her a uniting force within our community. Mr. 
Speaker, I am grateful for Julia’s contributions 
and service to our community and our nation. 
I wish her a Happy 99th Birthday, with more 
to come. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE CONTRIBU-
TIONS OF INTERNATIONAL STU-
DENTS AND SCHOLARS 

HON. DONALD S. BEYER, JR. 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BEYER. Mr. Speaker, today I stand in 
recognition of international students and schol-
ars, and the U.S. institutions of higher edu-
cation they attend, all of which are bearing the 
brunt of this Administration’s rhetoric and ac-
tions. To ensure our nation’s security, eco-
nomic well-being, and academic leadership, 
we must remain an open and welcoming na-
tion. 

According to the Association of International 
Educators, international students and their 
families contributed nearly $33 billion to the 
U.S. economy during the 2015–2016 aca-
demic year. International students who have 
spent time in the United States become infor-
mal ambassadors when they return home, car-
rying an appreciation for common values, 
counteracting stereotypes about the U.S., and 
enhancing respect for cultural differences. 
They also act as cultural liaisons for U.S. stu-
dents and help them succeed as global citi-
zens. 

Actions taken by this Administration have 
generated a great deal of uncertainty within 
U.S. academia. Many currently-enrolled inter-
national students and scholars will choose not 
to travel home at the end of the academic 
year, for fear they might not be allowed to re-
turn in the fall. Unsurprisingly, for prospective 
students, nearly 40 percent of higher edu-
cation institutions reported application declines 
in international students for the first time in 
many years. 

We must stop the anti-immigrant rhetoric 
and make the United States an open and wel-
coming country for the bright, ambitious inter-
national students who contribute greatly to our 
country. 

I urge my colleagues and the Administration 
to recognize the vital contribution international 
students and their families make when we 
welcome them to this great country. 

To the international students and scholars 
who may be unsure about coming, I say: Your 

contributions are valued and you are welcome 
here. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF DR. THOMAS 
C. PLEGER 

HON. JACK BERGMAN 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BERGMAN. Mr. Speaker, it’s my honor 
to acknowledge the life of a devoted commu-
nity leader and dedicated educator, Dr. Thom-
as Pleger, who passed away at the age of 48 
on Sunday, May 7, 2017. 

Thomas was born on April 24, 1969, to Er-
nest and Barbara Pleger, and grew up just 
across the border from Menominee, Michigan 
in Marinette, Wisconsin. He earned his doc-
toral degree in archaeology and anthropology 
from the University of Wisconsin-Madison, and 
spent 21 years teaching at various private and 
public institutions throughout the region. Fol-
lowing his tenure as Campus Executive Officer 
and Dean at UW Baraboo-Sauk County, 
Thomas followed his passion for education 
into the Upper Peninsula where, on July 1, 
2014, he became the eighth president of Lake 
Superior State University, a position he would 
hold until his untimely passing. 

As the president of Lake Superior State Uni-
versity, Thomas is remembered for his 
warmth, generosity, and tireless devotion to 
the school and its students. Lake Superior 
State University experienced a tremendous 
period of growth under Dr. Pleger’s steward-
ship, including the implementation of a One 
Rate tuition plan, the financial restructuring of 
the university, the advancement of the R.W. 
Considine Hall Renovation project, and the 
procurement of funding for the proposed Cen-
ter for Freshwater Research and Education. 
These accomplishments eventually led to him 
earning an appointment to Governor Rick Sny-
der’s 21st Century Economy Commission, 
where he applied his extensive background in 
education to identify Michigan’s economic pri-
orities for the next 20 years. 

Beyond the campus, Dr. Pleger’s leadership 
translated into real results for his community. 
Indeed, it was not uncommon for Thomas to 
lend a listening ear or life advice to prospec-
tive students, and he was known to connect 
on a personal level, with a lighthearted sense 
of humor. Today, Dr. Pleger is survived by his 
wife, Teresa, father, Ernest, brother, Tim, sons 
Matt, Andrew, Chad, and Collin, and his sister, 
Amy Pfister. Not only will Lake Superior State 
University bear the positive impact of Dr. 
Pleger for generations to come, but commu-
nities around the country will benefit from the 
countless lives he touched. 

Mr. Speaker, Dr. Pleger’s outstanding ca-
reer in education cannot be overstated, and 
his family and community can take great pride 
in knowing that the Upper Peninsula is a bet-
ter place thanks to his life’s work. On behalf 
of Michigan’s First Congressional District, I 
ask you to join me in recognizing an out-
standing public servant whose contributions 
will continue to bless Yoopers for many years 
to come. 
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INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS 

HON. JARED POLIS 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. POLIS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today on be-
half of international students, scholars, and the 
U.S. institutions of higher education they at-
tend who have been unfairly penalized by the 
administration’s efforts to limit travel to our 
country. 

I’d like to share with you the story of Khalid 
AI-Awadhi, an undergraduate student at CU 
Boulder from the United Arab Emirates, who is 
studying electrical and computer engineering. 

Khalid is president of CU International, a 
campus organization that helps international 
students adjust to campus life. He is well 
known for his welcoming demeanor and en-
thusiasm. Khalid is driven by his commitment 
to make CU Boulder a better learning experi-
ence for all international students. The per-
sonal connections he has built have truly 
made a difference for the experience of hun-
dreds of students on campus by building 
bridges and connecting cultures. 

May is a critical month on the college cal-
endar. Many currently-enrolled international 
students and scholars will choose not to travel 
home at the end of the academic year, for fear 
they might not be allowed to return in the fall. 
In addition, the anti-immigrant rhetoric and un-
certainty created by our broken immigration 
system makes the United States less attrac-
tive to the students and scholars who we want 
to contribute to our campuses and commu-
nities. 

To ensure our nation’s security, economic 
wellbeing, and academic leadership, we must 
remain an open and welcoming United States. 
So, to the international students and scholars 
who may be unsure about coming to study at 
institutions like CU Boulder and Colorado 
State, I say: Your contributions are valued and 
you are welcome here. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO ROBERT LEE HENDEE 

HON. STEVE STIVERS 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. STIVERS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today on 
behalf of the people of Ohio’s 15th Congres-
sional District and the citizens of Wilmington, 
Ohio to honor the life and memory of Robert 
Lee Hendee. A pioneer of Southwest Ohio’s 
radio, in his 50 years as a behind-the-scenes 
support and an on-air personality, Lee became 
a familiar name and voice in his Wilmington 
community. 

Lee embodied the American Dream. Fol-
lowing his education at the International 
School of Broadcasting in Dayton, Ohio, he 
went on to work at WKFI in Wilmington, 
WSRW in Hillsboro, and WBZI in Xenia, be-
fore ultimately fulfilling his dream of owning his 
own radio station in 2015. 

As the owner and founder of the nonprofit 
WALH in Wilmington, Lee brought the power 
of radio to his community; he interviewed resi-

dents and celebrities alike, and unified his 
neighbors by bringing them information and 
giving them a voice. I always appreciated the 
opportunity to stop by the station and catch up 
with him. His devotion to Wilmington was un-
deniable. 

Aside from being the man with the voice, he 
was an avid sports fan and was fiercely dedi-
cated to creating positive change in the lives 
of young people. He was the proud owner of 
Ultimate Impact Wrestling, a longtime boys’ 
baseball and girls’ softball coach, and a tal-
ented bowler. 

Lee touched the lives of countless people 
with his infectious spirit and memorable voice, 
He will be fondly remembered by those who 
loved him, especially his mother, his brother 
and sister, his wife, his four children and his 
six grandchildren. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE RETURN TO EL 
PASO ROOTS EVENT 

HON. BETO O’ROURKE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. O’ROURKE. Mr. Speaker, I am honored 
to rise and join with my colleague, the Honor-
able BARBARA LEE, to acknowledge and cele-
brate the ‘‘Return to El Paso Roots’’ event, 
which will take place May 26 through 29, 2017 
in El Paso, Texas. This historically significant 
event salutes the African American families, 
friends, and students who attended the historic 
Douglass School, the first school for African 
Americans in El Paso. 

Andrew Morelock established the school in 
1883 as a refuge and haven for the children 
of African American El Pasoans barred from 
attending schools with white children. First 
named Franklin School, it became Douglass 
School in tribute to the noted abolitionist and 
statesman, Frederick Douglass. The school 
sought to allow children to thrive in a fully sup-
portive community committed to their success 
and academic achievement. Douglass School 
provided much more than a quality education; 
it also provided community and a sense of 
well being and belonging for its students. 

The school desegregated in 1955 following 
the Brown v. Board of Education Supreme 
Court decision, and the site is now an histor-
ical site in El Paso. Douglass students ex-
celled, and the school produced a notable 
array of successful graduates, including the 
family of my esteemed colleague, Congress-
woman LEE. 

During the ‘‘Return to El Paso Roots’’ event, 
former students, families, friends, and El Paso 
residents will come together in celebration at 
the historic McCall Neighborhood Community 
Center. The late Leona Ford Washington, a 
retired Douglass schoolteacher, founded the 
Center in 1983. She dedicated her life to the 
needs and development of the El Paso African 
American community. It is pertinent to high-
light the history of The McCall Neighborhood 
Center as it prepares to host many events for 
‘‘Return to El Paso Roots’’. 

The McCall Neighborhood Center is the 
former home of Marshall and Olalee McCall. 
Mr. McCall was the first African American 

postal worker in El Paso, and his wife, Mrs. 
McCall, was a principal at Douglass School. 
Following Mrs. McCall’s tenure as principal 
from 1937 through 1944, the home served as 
a daycare center as well as her music studio. 
The McCall Neighborhood Center is an impor-
tant foundation in the El Paso community. 

In this celebration, we acknowledge and 
honor the tremendous contributions of the Afri-
can American community to the success and 
development of El Paso, and the work they 
have done to make our community, the State 
of Texas, and our country a more just world. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask you and my colleagues 
to join Congresswoman LEE and me in salut-
ing the Douglass School students, families, 
and friends who will come to El Paso to com-
memorate and celebrate this remarkable com-
munity. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF MAE JEMISON 
FOR HER OUTSTANDING 
ACHIEVEMENTS AS AN ASTRO-
NAUT AND SCIENTIST 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Mae Jemison, a physician, scientist 
and astronaut whose pioneering career has 
furthered our understanding of the world 
around us. Dr. Jemison has achieved excel-
lence across a number of disciplines as a re-
sult of her hard work and perseverance. 

After receiving a medical degree from Cor-
nell Medical College and completing her med-
ical training, Dr. Jemison served as a Peace 
Corps Medical Officer, treating Peace Corps 
volunteers in Liberia and Sierra Leone. She 
was then accepted into NASA’s astronaut pro-
gram in 1987, providing launch support and 
assistance until her space mission aboard the 
Space Shuttle Endeavor in September 1992. 
During her mission, Dr. Jemison conducted 
scientific experiments on bone cell research 
and the effects of weightlessness on the 
human body, which contributed to advance-
ments in our understanding of life sciences. 
She then resigned in 1993 from NASA, and 
has since founded several companies, includ-
ing BioSentient Corp., which develops treat-
ments for chronic pain and stress disorders. 

Dr. Jemison has had an extraordinary ca-
reer and has affected countless lives through 
her work. In addition to breaking down barriers 
as the first black woman in space, Dr. 
Jemison has utilized her medical background 
and business acumen to develop novel med-
ical treatments for a variety of illnesses. She 
has also excelled in academia, working as a 
professor at Dartmouth and Cornell, and is the 
founder of the Dorothy Jemison Foundation for 
Excellence, a nonprofit that promotes science 
education initiatives. Collectively, Dr. Jemison 
has had an indelible impact on a variety of 
disciplines through her work, and she con-
tinues to inspire new generations of scientists. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask you to join me in hon-
oring Dr. Mae Jemison for her outstanding ca-
reer. Dr. Jemison’s work with NASA, in medi-
cine and in business has impacted and in-
spired countless individuals. 
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HONORING SPC. JACOB D. 

MARTIR’S SERVICE AND SAC-
RIFICE 

HON. JOE COURTNEY 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. COURTNEY. Mr. Speaker, today, as we 
near Memorial Day, I rise to honor SPC. 
Jacob D. Martir, for his honorable service to 
our nation and his ultimate sacrifice during the 
early days of the Iraq War. 

Jacob was a native of eastern Connecticut, 
growing up in Willimantic and Norwich. A 
former student of Norwich Free Academy, he 
enlisted in the United States Army in 2000 at 
the age of 17. Joining the armed services was 
his lifelong dream. Nearing completion of his 
first tour in the Army, he reenlisted for four 
more years in 2002, despite the added risk of 
serving after 9/11. 

In March of 2004, Jacob deployed to Iraq 
with Alpha Troop, 2nd Battalion, 5th Cavalry 
Regiment, 1st Cavalry Division. On August 18, 
2004, while patrolling in Sadr City, one of 
Baghdad’s most violent neighborhoods 
throughout the war, Jacob was tragically killed 
by small arms fire. His sacrifice, coming four 
months after the tragic ‘‘Black Sunday’’ in 
which eight soldiers were killed in Sadr City, 
was part of a years-long effort to clear the 
area of Iraqi insurgents. He was 21 years old 
and left behind a loving mother, Lydia Gutier-
rez, and five siblings. For his courageous 
service, Jacob was posthumously awarded the 
Purple Heart and Bronze Star, and he was 
buried with full military honors at Maplewood 
Cemetery in Norwich. 

Jacob’s life is a reminder of the greatest 
American values. His call to serve was instinc-
tive and unrelenting even through a time of 
great danger. At just twenty-one years old, he 
marched bravely into one of the most dan-
gerous places in the world to defend and 
serve his nation and protect his fellow sol-
diers. 

I would ask my colleagues to join me in sol-
emn remembrance of Jacob Martir and his 
family, and thanking them for Jacob’s service 
to eastern Connecticut and our nation. 

f 

NATIONAL POPPY DAY 

HON. ANDRÉ CARSON 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. CARSON of Indiana. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
to recognize tomorrow, and each Friday be-
fore Memorial Day, as National Poppy Day. 

National Poppy Day encourages all Ameri-
cans to wear a red poppy flower as a symbol 
to remember the fallen and support the living 
heroes who have worn our nation’s uniform. 

Following World War I, the red poppy be-
came an internationally recognized symbol of 
the blood shed by those who fought for their 
countries. 

Although it originated almost a century ago, 
the poppy is just as relevant today. 

Throughout our history, countless Ameri-
cans have laid down their lives to protect and 
defend the country and the people they love. 

America’s living veterans have served in 
WWII, Korea, Vietnam, the Persian Gulf, 

Kosovo, Iraq, Afghanistan, Syria, and many 
other conflicts around the world. 

They fought for us and many bare scars 
that will stay with them for life. 

As Americans, we have an obligation to re-
member the service and sacrifice of these 
brave men and women and their families, who 
have helped build the country we love today. 

By recognizing National Poppy Day, we 
stand with these brave men and women and 
with the families of all those who did not make 
it home. 

While we all agree with the sentiment, the 
symbolism behind the poppy is better known 
around the world than it is here in the United 
States. 

It is worn in England and Canada, on Re-
membrance Day, also known as Armistice Day 
and Poppy Day, to commemorate members of 
the armed forces who have died in the line of 
duty. 

This year the United States commemorates 
the 100th anniversary of its entrance into 
World War I. 

The American Legion, our largest wartime 
veterans organization which has a track record 
of promoting National Poppy Day, is ap-
proaching its 100th anniversary. 

There is no more appropriate time for us, as 
a nation, to recognize this historic symbol of 
service. 

As the proud author of H. Res. 309, a reso-
lution recognizing National Poppy Day, I urge 
all of my colleagues to join me in promoting 
this visible recognition of those who have 
served our nation in uniform. 

f 

IN HONOR OF THE DEEP EAST 
TEXAS COUNCIL OF GOVERN-
MENTS AND ECONOMIC DEVEL-
OPMENT DISTRICT 

HON. KEVIN BRADY 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BRADY of Texas. Mr. Speaker, today I, 
along with Representative BRIAN BABIN and 
Representative LOUIE GOHMERT, recognize the 
50th anniversary of the Deep East Texas 
Council of Governments and Economic Devel-
opment District, better known as ‘‘DETCOG.’’ 

In November of 1966, over fifty community 
officials and leaders, concerned with the eco-
nomic growth and development of East Texas 
and the quality of life of its residents, gathered 
together to lay the groundwork for the Deep 
East Texas Economic Development District. 

The Honorable Charles Wilson, a Member 
of the Texas Senate and later a Member of 
the United States House of Representatives, 
was unanimously elected Chair, and later 
President, of the new organization. 

The Deep East Texas Economic Develop-
ment District continued its meetings through-
out 1967. It employed its first Executive Direc-
tor in August and opened its first office in Sep-
tember. In 1968, the District even became a 
Regional Planning Commission under the laws 
of the State of Texas, and in 1972, it adopted 
the new name of Deep East Texas Council of 
Governments and Economic Development 
District. 

DETCOG has facilitated the development of 
effective responses to such issues as commu-
nity and economic development, affordable 

housing, aging and disability services, public 
safety and emergency response, disaster re-
covery, information and referral services, vol-
unteerism, transportation and the environment 
that have had a profound and positive impact 
on the Deep East Texas Region. 

Over the past half-century, DETCOG’s ac-
tivities have improved the quality of life for all 
residents in the 12-county region known as 
Deep East Texas, including the counties of 
Angelina, Houston, Jasper, Nacogdoches, 
Newton, Polk, Sabine, San Augustine, San 
Jacinto, Shelby, Trinity and Tyler. 

Representative BABIN, Representative GOH-
MERT, and I are proud to congratulate the 
Deep East Texas Council of Governments and 
Economic Development District on its 50th An-
niversary and its legacy of outstanding service 
to the governments and citizens of the Deep 
East Texas region. 

f 

IN HONOR OF ROY REESE’S 80TH 
BIRTHDAY 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, it is with 
great pleasure that I take this opportunity to 
recognize a fine Hoosier and my friend, Roy 
Reese, on the occasion of his 80th birthday, 
which he will celebrate on Tuesday, June 13, 
2017. Mr. Reese has been a pillar of his com-
munity in Wheatfield, Indiana, for nearly half a 
century, and having known him for many 
years, I can attest to his steadfast dedication 
to improving the quality of life for his fellow 
citizens. I congratulate Roy as he celebrates 
this momentous occasion with his many family 
members and friends. 

Roy Reese was born in Stevenson, Ala-
bama, on June 13, 1937. A proud American 
and true patriot, Roy joined the United States 
Air Force in 1954 and eventually became the 
crew chief for large cargo helicopters before 
returning to civilian life in 1958. Upon his re-
turn, Roy began his career with Operating En-
gineers Local 150 and has been a proud 
union member with the organization for more 
than fifty-four years. In addition, Mr. Reese 
has also utilized his vast agricultural knowl-
edge which has helped him to become a suc-
cessful farmer. 

Roy has also proven himself to be a de-
voted public servant, as well as an esteemed 
member of his church. A lifelong Democrat, 
Mr. Reese served on the Gilliam Township 
Advisory Board for twenty-four years. A proud 
veteran as well as a man of great faith, he is 
also a lay speaker at Tefft United Methodist 
Church and has also served as chaplain for 
American Legion Post 228 in Francesville, In-
diana. In addition, Roy has been a member of 
Masonic Lodge No. 642, located in Wheatfield, 
for more than fifty years. 

I would be remiss if I did not share one spe-
cific example of the type of person Roy Reese 
is. While he is well-known in his community 
and in his church for his selfless service, Roy 
truly epitomizes what it means to be a good 
neighbor, regardless of the season. In fact, 
Roy has always taken it upon himself to clear 
snow from his neighbors’ driveways during the 
cold winter months, a service illustrative of his 
generous spirit. 
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However, Roy Reese is first and foremost a 

family man. I am certain Roy would confirm 
that his greatest source of pride is his loving 
family. Roy wed his beloved wife, Bonnie, on 
January 20,1958, and the couple has spent 
the past fifty-nine years by each other’s side. 
Roy and Bonnie are the proud parents of four 
sons, Daniel, Michael, Richard, and Roy 
Douglas Reese. They are also the loving 
grandparents of seventeen and the adoring 
great-grandparents of fourteen. 

Mr. Speaker, Roy Reese has been a dedi-
cated member of and inspiration to his com-
munity throughout his life, and on this special 
occasion, it is fitting that I take this time to 
honor him and to commend him for all that he 
has done for so many for so long. At this time, 
I ask that you and all of my distinguished col-
leagues join me in wishing Roy a Happy 80th 
Birthday and many more joyous years to 
come. 

f 

MEMORIAL DAY 

SPEECH OF 

HON. MATT GAETZ 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 24, 2017 

Mr. GAETZ. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to pay 
respect to the American warfighter. As we cel-
ebrate Military Appreciation Month, it is impor-
tant to convey that the words we use to honor 
our brave men and women in uniform must be 
followed up by action. The time for paying arti-
ficial lip service to the military community is 
over. 

Next month, the House Armed Services 
Committee will initiate its annual markup of the 
National Defense Authorization Act. The 
NDAA is one of the few things in Washington 
that actually works. The NDAA has been 
passed—with bipartisan support—for the last 
56 years. 

But this year’s NDAA might be the most im-
portant yet. For the last eight years, our mili-
tary has been degraded, defunded, and dis-
graced by the previous administration’s at-
tempt to lead from behind. Today, the United 
States military lacks the requisite personnel 
and material readiness required to protect our 
nation against unforeseen and near-peer ad-
versaries. 

Our nation faces a litany of global threats 
from North Korea and Syria, to the Islamic 
State and Iran. Failed states and trans-na-
tional fundamentalist regimes that want noth-
ing more than to destroy democracy and the 
American spirit. The United States military is 
America’s front line defense against the 
plague of radical Islamic terrorism and dema-
gogues. 

There is no other way to say it. Our military 
is broken. Consider the following: 

The Navy is in its smallest state in 99 years, 
and faces increased demand with limited re-
sources (274 ships). 

Moreover, the Navy can only satisfy 40% of 
all Combatant Commander requests due to 
high operational tempo and lengthy mainte-
nance periods 

50% of the civilian workforce working in 
Navy shipyards have less than five years of 
experience, and such inexperience impacts 
the on-time delivery of new ships, and in-
creases the cost of the American taxpayer 

Prior to 1992, the Air Force purchased 
about 200 fighter aircraft per year; today the 
Air Force buys less than 20; that is a 90 per-
cent reduction of new fighter aircraft 

And of the 58 Army Brigades stationed 
around the world, only three—three—are pre-
pared to fight in an armed conflict tonight, 
meaning they require no additional training, 
manpower, or equipment 

I am honored to serve as the elected rep-
resentatives of one of the largest military dis-
tricts in America. No district in this entire coun-
try has more military retirees, military vet-
erans, and military dependents than Northwest 
Florida. 

Few districts can lay claim to Northwest 
Florida’s operational and training footprint. My 
district is home to the Army’s 7th Special 
Forces Group; the Air Force Special Oper-
ations Command; The Joint Gulf Range Com-
plex which provides supersonic air combat 
training and hypersonic weapons testing for 
frontline warfighters like the F–35 and the F– 
22; and Pensacola Naval Air Station, the cra-
dle of Naval Aviation. 

But the time for honoring the brave men and 
women of the military with just words is over. 
They need more than free dinners at 
Applebee’s and free milkshakes at Dairy 
Queen to feel truly appreciated. We need con-
gressional commitment to end the scourge of 
sequestration. We need to right the wrongs of 
the previous administration’s systematic dis-
mantling of military readiness. We need the 
115th Congress show its true military appre-
ciation by providing the American warfighter 
with the tools, training, and long term funding 
to protect the homeland and sustain America 
as the preeminent global superpower. 

f 

400 YEARS OF AFRICAN-AMERICAN 
HISTORY COMMISSION ACT 

HON. DON BACON 
OF NEBRASKA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BACON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
support of H.R. 1242 entitled, ‘‘400 Years of 
African-American History Commission Act.’’ As 
a co-sponsor of this legislation, I worked with 
my colleagues to pass this act in the House 
and look forward to the Senate also passing 
this bill. I believe it is important for all citizens 
of the United States to recognize the unique 
history, sacrifices, and remarkable contribu-
tions that African Americans have made to 
build our great nation. 

I am invigorated by this legislative intention 
to identify and educate the public on the ar-
rival of Africans and their role in building this 
great country. It is equally important to under-
stand the generational impact that slavery and 
laws that enforced racial discrimination had on 
the United States. While there have been 
many successful and inspirational African 
Americans with enumerable contributions, we 
must address ongoing racial disparities in em-
ployment and education by focusing on 
achieving six universal milestones for success. 

These six universal milestones include: 
1. Entering school ready to learn; 
2. Reading at grade level by third grade; 
3. Graduating from high school ready for 

college or career; 
4. Completing post-secondary education or 

training; 

5. Successfully entering the workforce; and 
6. Reducing violence and providing a sec-

ond chance for returning citizens. 
I applaud the many organizations actively 

working to address persistent opportunity gaps 
faced by African Americans. In my community 
of the 2nd Congressional District of Nebraska, 
I appreciate the efforts of Willie Hamilton, 
president and founder of Black Men United. 
He is a true grass roots leader. In addition, I 
want to highlight some other organizations, 
and work ongoing in the district I serve to im-
plement a coherent cradle-to-college-and-ca-
reer strategy for improving the life outcomes of 
all young people. These organizations include 
Urban League of Nebraska, The START Cen-
ter, the Omaha Empowerment Network coordi-
nated by Willie Barney, Eastern Nebraska 
Community Action Partnership, 100 Black Men 
of Omaha, Malcom X Foundation, Operation 
Youth Success, Members of the Midlands 
Mentoring Partnership, the efforts by the City 
of Omaha through the Black Male Achieve-
ment program previously coordinated by Cam-
eron Gales. Like all complicated issues facing 
Americans, we need this type of strong com-
munity support along with smart bipartisan leg-
islation to address any problem. 

As the African-American History Commis-
sion develops programs, I hope they will con-
sider inspiring communities to continue build-
ing partnerships between local organizations, 
government, businesses and foundations. This 
will connect young African American men and 
women with support networks, mentoring pro-
grams, and the skills training they need to 
succeed in the classroom and in the work-
force. While we learn from and celebrate the 
past, we must also look to a much brighter fu-
ture for all Americans. 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF THE VOTE BY 
MAIL ACT OF 2017 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Speaker, we are in 
the middle of national civics lesson, with un-
precedented levels of citizen and grassroots 
activism driving political and policy conversa-
tions in communities across the country. It is 
ironic, then, that many states are trying to 
make it harder for Americans to participate in 
our democracy. On November 8, 2016, ac-
cording to the Brennan Center for Justice, 
fourteen states had new restrictions on voting 
in place for the first time in a presidential elec-
tion. Restrictions like these have historically 
targeted minority and low-income voters. This 
disturbing trend in state action has mirrored 
the weakening of campaign finance restric-
tions and voting rights laws by the U.S. Su-
preme Court in recent years. Even as we wit-
ness a growing civic engagement, legal and 
political barriers rise to unjustly diminish indi-
vidual voices. 

Expanding vote by mail is a clear and cost 
effective measure to make voting easier, not 
harder. Mail-in voting states Oregon, Wash-
ington, and Colorado saw among the highest 
voter turnout in the 2016 general election, es-
pecially notable for Oregon with nearly 
250,000 new automatically registered voters. 
The Vote By Mail Act of 2017 will build on Or-
egon’s successful reforms at the national level 
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The legislation will require states to mail bal-
lots to all eligible voters in federal elections at 
least two weeks before the election. Every 
registered American voter would have the abil-
ity to return their ballots through the mail, 
using prepaid envelopes, or drop them off at 
secure predetermined drop-off locations like a 
public library or county elections office. 

This bill also shifts the burden of registration 
from the individual to the government. It calls 
on state governments to collaborate with state 
motor vehicle agencies to maintain updated 
voter registration rolls for all citizens who 
apply for a driver’s license and who do not ask 
to remain unregistered. 

The Vote By Mail Act of 2017 is a vital step 
to restoring the mandate of American democ-
racy. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF MAJOR DAVID 
ANDERSON 

HON. MARK MEADOWS 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. MEADOWS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Major David Anderson of the 
Caldwell County Sheriff’s Office. On behalf of 
the people of Western North Carolina, I would 
like to thank Major Anderson for his 30 years 
of service to Caldwell County. 

Major Anderson began his law enforcement 
career in 1986 when he graduated from the 
U.S. Army Military Police School at Fort 
McClellan, Alabama. The following year he 
joined the 21st Airborne Military Police Com-
pany at Fort Bragg, North Carolina. He then 
worked for the Lenoir Police Department as a 
patrol officer and field training officer from 
1990 until 1993. 

In 1993 Major Anderson joined the Caldwell 
County Sheriff’s Office and was assigned to 
the Patrol Division as Deputy Sheriff. He was 
promoted to Sergeant in 1994, to Lieutenant in 
1998, and to Captain of the Patrol Division in 
2006. Major Anderson was appointed to 
Major/Chief Deputy by Sheriff Alan Jones in 
2008 and served in this position until his re-
tirement. As Chief Deputy, Major Anderson su-
pervised budgetary and personnel matters and 
oversaw the daily operations of the Sheriff’s 
office. In addition to these duties, Major An-
derson conducted an extensive research 
project to document the history of the Caldwell 
County Sheriff’s Office. 

Throughout his career, Major Anderson has 
received numerous medals, service awards, 
and commendations including the Advanced 
Law Enforcement Certificate, Advanced Serv-
ice Award, Officer of the Year, and the Medal 
of Valor. Major Anderson is a lifelong resident 
of Caldwell County, where he lives with his 
wife and children. 

Through his dedication to the people and 
history of Caldwell County, Major Anderson 
has enriched the community that he so faith-
fully served. I am honored to recognize Major 
Anderson on his retirement and convey the 
sincere congratulations and best wishes of the 
people of North Carolina. 

TRIBUTE TO RAYMOND MAGNON 

HON. KEN CALVERT 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. CALVERT. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor and pay tribute to Raymond Magnon, 
who passed away in California on Monday, 
April 24, 2017. Raymond, or Ray as he was 
known to friends and family, proudly served 
our nation as a plane mechanic in the Air 
Force during the Korean War and he will be 
deeply missed. 

Ray was born to Frank and Caroline 
Magnon in Niles, Ohio. In 1944, when Ray 
was 14 years old, his family moved from Ohio 
to Riverside where he attended Poly High 
School, served in the Air Force as a plane 
mechanic during the Korean War, and later at-
tended Chaffey College. After college, Ray 
worked at Lockheed and at a local fiberglass 
company. Shortly after Ray started his career 
working as an electrician, he would eventually 
start his own company, Service Electric. Over 
the years, Service Electric would provide the 
electrical construction for many notable build-
ings in the city of Riverside, including Tyler 
Mall. At one point in the 1970s the company 
was the largest electrical contractor in Cali-
fornia, employing hundreds of electricians and 
staff. 

Later in life, Ray ventured into commercial 
real estate development. In 1977, he founded 
The Magnon Companies which developed and 
built many of the buildings constructed in Riv-
erside, including buildings in the Sycamore 
Canyon Business Park, Hunter Park, and 
other areas of the city. Ray also was respon-
sible for the construction of several apartment 
buildings in Canyon Crest including Bunker 
Hill. Ray had many passions in life such as 
Formula 1 races, tennis, traveling to Europe, 
collecting sports cars, and a fondness for clas-
sic jazz and crooner songs. One of his strong-
est passions was being a business leader in 
the community and working to advance impor-
tant causes for our region. 

Ray is survived by his wife, Kelly Magnon, 
their son, Ryan Magnon and by his daughters 
from his previous marriage to Elaine Timmons 
Taber; Patti Oldham, Cheryl Cliff and Deanna 
Magnon. Ray was preceded in death by his 
son, Douglas Magnon. He is also survived by 
many loving grandchildren, nieces, nephews 
and step-children. I had the distinct privilege of 
knowing Ray for many years and I will deeply 
miss him. I extend my heartfelt condolences to 
the entire Magnon family. Although Ray may 
be gone, his selfless dedication to our nation 
will long be remembered. 

f 

YOUTH SEXUAL ABUSE 

HON. MARK DeSAULNIER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. DESAULNIER. Mr. Speaker, this week 
we considered an important issue that needs 
to be addressed: youth sexual abuse. Some 
research shows that as many as 1 in 5 girls 
and 1 in 20 boys will be victims of sexual 
abuse. Congress can and should do more to 
reduce the prevalence of this heinous behav-
ior. 

Unfortunately, some of the bills we consid-
ered this week use the wrong tools to address 
this problem. Those bills include the Strength-
ening Children’s Safety Act (H.R. 1842), the 
Global Child Protection Act (H.R. 1862), and 
the Protecting Against Child Exploitation Act 
(H.R. 1761). All of these bills double down on 
our country’s misguided practice of enforcing 
mandatory minimum sentencing, which re-
search has shown does not dissuade crime 
and can tie the hands of judges when miti-
gating factors warrant lighter sentencing. 

Let me be clear—sexual abuse of children 
is a horrible offense that cannot be tolerated, 
and I support efforts to address this issue, in-
cluding the Protecting Young Victims from 
Sexual Abuse Act (H.R. 1973), which I was 
proud to vote in favor of this week. My opposi-
tion to H.R. 1842 and H.R. 1761 reflects my 
opposition to mandatory minimum sentencing. 
I would welcome the opportunity to work with 
my colleagues to improve these measures for 
the future to best protect our youth. 

f 

RECOGNIZING MARY ANN 
STARBUCK 

HON. TOM REED 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. REED. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to con-
gratulate Mary Ann Starbuck on her retire-
ment. 

Ms. Starbuck has dedicated her life to help-
ing individuals and families across the South-
ern Tier of New York. For nearly 23 years, she 
served as Chief Executive Officer of CareFirst 
NY, a community-based program that provides 
hospice services, palliative care, and grief 
support to local residents. Her work has 
touched countless lives and has had a pro-
foundly positive impact on our entire commu-
nity. 

Ms. Starbuck has been a tireless advocate 
for legislation to improve and increase access 
to hospice care. I have had the pleasure of 
working with her to promote several pieces of 
legislation to improve and strengthen hospice 
care, and I have always been encouraged and 
inspired by her conviction and determination. 

As a result of her outstanding leadership, 
the Hospice Action Network recently pre-
sented CareFirst NY with the Advocacy Inno-
vator Award. This award recognized the efforts 
of the staff, volunteers, and board of CareFirst 
NY to further the mission of hospice through 
advocacy. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in thanking 
Marry Ann Starbuck on her years of service 
and wishing her all the best in her well-de-
served retirement. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF DRUG AND 
VETERAN COURTS 

HON. PATRICK MEEHAN 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. MEEHAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
support of one of the most effective tools 
against the opioid crisis—drug and veteran 
treatment courts. 
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The opioid crisis is the worst drug epidemic 

our country has ever experienced. Around two 
and a half million people are now addicted to 
opioids, and 91 of them die from overdoses 
each day. 

Drug and veteran courts are proven ap-
proaches in this fight. Instead of incarcerating 
those with drug addiction and mental illness, 
these courts provide treatment based account-
ability. This strategy has saved over one and 
a half million lives, billions in taxpayer dollars, 
and has proven one of the most effective 
means to reduce recidivism and drug use. 

May is National Drug Court Month, so there 
is no better time for my colleagues to stand 
and join me in support of drug and veteran 
courts in the Fiscal Year 2018 appropriations 
process. Thank you. 

f 

SPENCER REITZ EARNS EAGLE 
SCOUT AND BRONZE PALM AWARD 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Spencer Reitz of Sugar Land, 
TX, for earning both his Boy Scout Eagle 
Rank Award and the Bronze Palm. 

Eagle Rank is one of the highest achieve-
ments a Boy Scout can earn, and a Bronze 
Palm goes one step beyond that. To earn 
Eagle Rank, Spencer had to earn 21 merit 
badges, and develop and provide leadership 
to others in a service project. He earned the 
Bronze Palm by remaining active in his troop 
for an additional three months and earning five 
additional merit badges. For his service 
project, Spencer enhanced an existing play-
ground at the Children’s Center for Autism at 
the Texana Center. He is a part of Troop 
1631. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Spencer Reitz for earning his Boy Scout 
Eagle Rank Award and Bronze Palm. We are 
so proud and confident of his continued suc-
cess in future endeavors. 

f 

FLUORSPAR MINER’S MEMORIAL 
REVEAL 

HON. JOHN SHIMKUS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. SHIMKUS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
acknowledge the Fluorspar Miner’s Memorial 
of Hardin County in my home state of Illinois. 

In 1971 a tragic accident occurred at the 
Barnett mining facility ending the lives of 
seven miners: Gale Bates, Randal ‘‘Jock’’ 
Belford, Orval Holbrook, Jerry Jenkins, James 
R. Lane, William ‘‘Bill’’ and Wayne Long. 
These men gave their lives to a lifestyle that 
has impacted so many families in the region. 

The Ohio River Scenic Byway, the City of 
Rosiclare, and many local partners decided to 
dedicate a memorial to these fallen miners as 
well as all Fluorspar miners and their families. 
The memorial displays a life size bronze stat-
ue of a Fluorspar miner and his wife—a black 
granite memorial honoring the seven fallen 

miners, interpretive panels to tell the story of 
Fluorspar mining in the area, landscaping and 
a separate memorial garden wall commemo-
rating area families and businesses. 

The memorial will provide travelers and 
younger generations with information on this 
tragic accident and the importance of the 
fluorspar industry and its importance to South-
ern Illinois and the nation. The Miner’s Memo-
rial celebrates the strong past of the City of 
Rosiclare due to the mining of fluorspar. 

I ask that we all join in that celebration as 
we pay tribute to the history and the people 
who made the Fluorspar Miner’s Memorial, 
and I salute the completion of the Fluorspar 
Miner’s Memorial. 

f 

HONORING COLLEGE OF SOUTH-
ERN MARYLAND PRESIDENT DR. 
BRADLEY GOTTFRIED 

HON. STENY H. HOYER 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. HOYER. Mr. Speaker, next month the 
College of Southern Maryland in my district 
will bid farewell to Dr. Bradley Gottfried, who 
will step down as its president. Dr. Gottfried 
has led the College for the past eleven years 
with great care and dedication to its mission of 
expanding higher educational opportunities to 
those living in Charles, Calvert, and St. Mary’s 
Counties and throughout the region. 

The College of Southern Maryland began as 
a public community college serving Charles 
County residents in 1958 and has since grown 
into one of our state’s most highly respected 
institutions of higher education serving com-
muter and remote learning students. Offering 
associates degrees in the arts, sciences, and 
teaching, the College served a total of more 
than 11,000 credit students at four campus lo-
cations last year and an additional 20,000 stu-
dents online. It hosts six women’s and six 
men’s intercollegiate NCJAA Division III ath-
letic teams and nurtures a strong school pride 
among its students and alumni. The College 
also trains many students who are serving in 
the military or who have been recently dis-
charged as veterans. Many of its graduates 
transfer to four-year colleges to pursue bach-
elor degrees. 

During Dr. Gottfried’s tenure as President, 
the College has expanded to launch its Re-
gional Hughesville Campus and its Center for 
Trades and Energy Training, which provides 
direct access to specialized training in career 
fields that have substantial growth potential, 
such as HVAC, electrical, construction, and 
plumbing. The College has also partnered with 
Southern Maryland businesses to create col-
lege-to-career pipelines that help students 
learn in-demand skills in cybersecurity, robot-
ics, and digital media, among others. He has 
been praised both for his sound management 
of the College’s finances and for his long-term 
vision for the College and how it can best 
serve its students. I’ve been proud to work 
closely with Dr. Gottfried to secure funding for 
the College of Southern Maryland’s STEM 
Workforce Initiative, to enable the College to 
add to its nursing and health care resources 
and technology, and to expand courses sup-
porting those training for careers in construc-
tion and transportation in our region. 

Dr. Gottfried is someone who believes 
strongly in the importance of community col-
leges, as I do, to impact lives positively and 
add to the range of higher education options 
available for Maryland students. He came to 
the College of Southern Maryland with a long 
and experienced career as an academic and 
community college administrator. Having 
earned a Ph.D. in Zoology from Miami Univer-
sity, Dr. Gottfried taught for many years and 
then became President of Sussex County 
Community College in New Jersey in 2000. 
He has also become a noted and accom-
plished historian of the Civil War and has writ-
ten extensively on the Battle of Gettysburg. 
The entire College of Southern Maryland com-
munity and its partners across the region have 
been very fortunate to have Dr. Gottfried lead-
ing the school these past eleven years, and 
he will be greatly missed. 

I join in congratulating Dr. Gottfried on his 
retirement and wishing him and his wife Linda 
all the best in the future. I also wish to con-
gratulate incoming President Dr. Maureen 
Murphy, currently at Brookdale Community 
College in New Jersey, on her selection to 
take the reins from Dr. Gottfried and continue 
the work of making the College of Southern 
Maryland one of the premier community col-
leges in the country. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF INFORUM FOR 
ITS SUCCESS IN PROVIDING 
MENTORSHIP AND PROFES-
SIONAL OPPORTUNITIES TO 
WOMEN 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Inforum for its work on behalf of 
women. Since its founding 55 years ago, 
Inforum has provided effective mentorship and 
education opportunities for women throughout 
Michigan. 

Originally founded in 1962 as the Women’s 
Economic Club, the organization has grown 
and evolved over the years to meet its mission 
of empowering women to lead and succeed. 
Inforum hosts a variety of high-performing 
women leaders for lunches and roundtables to 
exchange ideas and foster leadership skills. 
Additionally, Inforum sponsors the Inforum 
Center for Leadership, an educational initiative 
that provides professional development 
through its training programs for mid-career 
women leaders. These include its Executive 
Leadership professional development pro-
gram, a four-month program that combines in-
dividual instruction, group exercises, and per-
sonalized feedback to provide women with the 
skills to assume more senior and influential 
roles in their careers. Collectively, over 1,100 
women have graduated from this program 
since its launch in 2003. 

Inforum has provided countless women with 
critical skills and training to succeed in the 
21st century workforce. Its talent initiatives 
and programs provide targeted professional 
development to women of all backgrounds, in-
cluding veterans and early-career women. As 
a result of its success, Inforum has expanded 
throughout Michigan to better serve its mem-
bers. Today, the organization hosts additional 

VerDate Sep 11 2014 06:21 May 26, 2017 Jkt 069060 PO 00000 Frm 00014 Fmt 0626 Sfmt 9920 E:\CR\FM\A25MY8.042 E25MYPT1lo
tte

r 
on

 D
S

K
7T

P
T

V
N

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 R
E

M
A

R
K

S



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of Remarks E733 May 25, 2017 
branches in Lansing, Grand Rapids, the Sagi-
naw/Bay City area and southwest Michigan. 
The growth of the Inforum Center for Leader-
ship, along with its long track record of edu-
cating and empowering women, is a testament 
to the organization’s success, and it is my 
hope that Inforum continues to effectively 
serve a broad range of women throughout 
their careers. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to Join 
me in honoring Inforum for its record of pro-
viding career skills and training that allows 
women to achieve success. Inforum provides 
resources and hosts a variety of programs that 
provide professional development for women. 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF THE YOUNG 
AMERICANS FINANCIAL LIT-
ERACY ACT 

HON. ANDRÉ CARSON 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. CARSON of Indiana. Mr. Speaker, today 
I am pleased to re-introduce the Young Ameri-
cans Financial Literacy Act. Financial literacy 
is critical to ensuring future financial responsi-
bility. Studies have shown that 87 percent of 
Americans believe finance education should 
be taught in schools and 92 percent of K–12 
teachers believe that financial education 
should be taught in school, but only 12 per-
cent of teachers actually teach the subject. 
Yet, according to a 2016 survey, only 1 in 3 
states require high school students to take a 
personal finance course, and only five States 
require high school students to take a semes-
ter long personal finance course. 

I believe that Congress has an opportunity 
and a responsibility to address the pressing 
needs of individuals faced with the loss of 
their financial stability and the challenges of 
economic uncertainty. This should include fi-
nancial literacy education reform and long- 
term solutions to prevent future personal finan-
cial disasters. Research-based financial lit-
eracy education programs are needed to 
reach individuals at all ages and socio-
economic levels, particularly those facing 
unique and challenging financial situations, 
such as high school graduates entering the 
workforce, soon-to-be and recent college grad-
uates, young families, and to address the 
unique needs of military personnel and their 
families. High school and college students 
who are exposed to cumulative financial edu-
cation show an increase in financial knowl-
edge, which in turn drives increasingly respon-
sible behavior as they become young adults. 

According to the Government Accountability 
Office, giving Americans the information they 

need to make effective financial decisions can 
be key to their well-being and to the country’s 
economic health. The recent financial crisis, 
when many borrowers failed to fully under-
stand the risks associated with certain finan-
cial products, underscored the need to im-
prove individuals’ financial literacy and em-
power all Americans to make informed finan-
cial decisions. This is especially true for young 
people as they are earning their first pay-
checks, securing student aid, and establishing 
their financial independence. Therefore, focus-
ing economic education and financial literacy 
efforts and best practices for young people be-
tween the ages of 8 through 24 is of utmost 
Importance. 

I believe America should be leading the 
world with the best-educated students who will 
drive our economic innovation and success, 
so please join me in cosponsoring the Young 
Americans Financial Literacy Act. This act: 

Establishes a grant program in the Bureau 
of Consumer Financial protection to develop 
and implement financial literacy programs for 
young people ages eight to twenty-four; 

Incentivizes the development of partnerships 
between institutions or higher education, local 
educational agencies, non-profit organizations, 
and financial institutions to develop programs 
aimed at young Americans in different phases 
of their life; 

Ensures the development of evidence-based 
instructional material that is geared towards 
targeted groups and addresses unique life sit-
uations, including bankruptcy, foreclosure, stu-
dent loans, credit card misuse; and 

Conducts ongoing assessment and account-
ability of the program over the short-and long- 
term to ensure that grand money achieves the 
greatest impact. 

I urge all of my colleagues to join me in 
supporting the Young Americans Financial Lit-
eracy Act. 

f 

EAGLE SCOUT KENT DURANTE 

HON. FRANCIS ROONEY 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. FRANCIS ROONEY of Florida. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today in honor of Kent 
Durante, who received his Eagle Scout pin 
posthumously this past Saturday. 

Kent lost his brave battle with cancer last 
November before he could fulfill his dream of 
becoming an Eagle Scout. Last weekend, he 
was honored at a ceremony along with two of 
his fellow scouts, where they achieved the 
highest rank Boy Scouts can achieve. 

For over a century, the Boy Scouts of Amer-
ica have had an honored tradition of teaching 

young men essential life skills including out-
door survival and leadership skills. As told to 
me, these times were cherished by Kent as, 
even after his diagnosis, he continued to re-
main active in his troop and even graduated 
cum laude from Estero High School. 

It is understood in the scouting community 
that only about 4 percent of scouts attain the 
rank of Eagle. It is humbling to know that Kent 
is among this distinguished group. I would like 
to honor Kent for this well-deserved award. 

f 

HONORING STATEN ISLAND’S 
WORLD WAR II VETERANS 

HON. DANIEL M. DONOVAN, JR. 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, May 25, 2017 

Mr. DONOVAN. Mr. Speaker, on May 31, 
2017, the North Central Kiwanis Club will host 
a dinner honoring Staten Island’s World War II 
veterans. I rise today, Mr. Speaker, with im-
mense gratitude for the patriotic sacrifice our 
WWII veterans gave to our country in its tri-
umph over evil. 

After the bombing of Pearl Harbor by Japa-
nese forces on December 7, 1941—the ‘‘date 
which will live in infamy,’’ as President Roo-
sevelt so eloquently stated—the United States 
declared war on the Axis Powers, joining the 
United Kingdom, Soviet Union, Free French 
Forces, and China in their fight against bru-
tality, barbarity, and oppression. We owe our 
lives to the servicemen who, without a mo-
ment’s hesitation, leapt to defend their country 
and the world from Nazism and fascism. 
Moreover, many even lied about their age just 
so they could join the fight. The world will 
never forget their valor and courage. 

Life. Democracy. Freedom. Many take these 
for granted. If not for the veterans of the Sec-
ond World War, those values would simply be 
an impossible dream. In a speech to the 
House of Commons on August 20, 1940, 
Prime Minister Winston Churchill declared, 
‘‘Never in the field of human conflict was so 
much owed by so many to so few.’’ I cannot 
think of a better statement to describe what 
this nation owes to its WWII veterans. It is 
simply not possible to repay the insurmount-
able debt we owe to them. 

Mr. Speaker, I wish to provide my ever-
lasting thanks to the men who answered their 
country’s call in the moment when they were 
needed most. They are the saviors of our na-
tion and for that, I salute them. 
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